2004



High-Level Group on Education for All Fourth Meeting

Brasilia, Brazil 8-10 November 2004



2004 High-Level Group on Education for All Fourth Meeting Brasilia, Brazil 8-10 November 2004



For further information, please contact:
 Abhimanyu Singh
 Director, Division of International
 Coordination and Monitoring
 for Education for All
 Education Sector
 UNESCO
 7, place de Fontenoy
 75352 Paris 07 SP
 France

Telephone: +33 (0) 1 45 68 08 80 Fax: +33 (0) 1 45 68 56 26 E-mail: dfu@unesco.org Web site: www.unesco.org

The draft of this report was shared with all participants in the fourth meeting of the High-Level Group on Education for All.

Text prepared by ► Clinton Robinson

Printing ► UNESCO

© UNESCO 2005 (ED-2005/WS/11) Printed in France

Contents

	Foreword	5
	Key issues from the fourth meeting of the High-Level Group	6
1	Introduction 1.1 Moving up a gear: Luiz Inácio Lula da Silva, President of Brazil 1.2 Quality and effectiveness: Koïchiro Matsuura, Director-General of UNESCO. 1.3 No more broken promises! Carol Bellamy, Executive Director of UNICEF. 1.4 Africa – much to do: Arthur Zahidi N'Goma, Vice-President of the Democratic Republic of the Congo 1.5 Launching the EFA Global Monitoring Report 2005.	. 8 . 9 . 10
2	Progress towards the EFA goals: policies and strategies to improve the quality of education 2.1 Presentation of the EFA Global Monitoring Report 2005 2.2 EFA progress in context. 2.3 EFA progress: debate and examples	. 11 . 12
3	Investing in teachers for improving quality in EFA 3.1 The Teachers' Parliament Declaration: Mary Hatwood Futrell 3.2 Teachers and economic crisis: Daniel Filmus. 3.3 Attracting and retaining teachers: Fabian Osuji 3.4 Dialoguing with teachers: Igor Damianov. 3.5 Lines of debate 3.6 Summing up	. 15 . 15 . 16 . 16
4	The 2005 gender parity target: last call for urgent action 4.1 Acting on our promises to children: Carin Jämtin. 4.2 Reaching the poorest girls: Rasheda Choudhury 4.3 Keeping promises: Hans-Martin Boehmer 4.4 What makes a difference? George Godia. 4.5 Strengthening partnership: Kunio Waki 4.6 Lines of debate 4.7 Summing up	19 19 20 20 20 20
5	Resource mobilization for EFA 5.1 Aid to the right place: Jean-Louis Sarbib 5.2 Putting up your own money: Mathieu Ouedraogo 5.3 Moving beyond debt: Charles Abani 5.4 Resources for the whole EFA agenda: Frederick Schieck 5.5 Effective use of funds: Xavier Darcos 5.6 Lines of debate 5.7 Summing up	22 23 23 24 24 25
6	Aid effectiveness for EFA 6.1 Measuring donor effectiveness: Richard Cameron 6.2 Example of donor harmonization: Abdusalam Mohammed Al-Joufi 6.3 Moving forward with FTI: Vilma Rosa Leon York 6.4 Mobilizing civil society: Carlos Zarco Mera 6.5 Lines of debate 6.6 Summing up	26 26 27 27 27

7	Conclusion	29
	7.1 The way ahead	
	7.2 Trends and unfinished business.	
8	Appendices	31
	Communiqué from the fourth meeting of the High-Level Group on Education for All	
	Address by Koïchiro Matsuura, Director-General of UNESCO	. 35
	List of Participants	
	IV Programme of the Meeting	. 49
	V List of side events	
	VI List of acronyms	. 55

Foreword

Communication is the lifeblood of cooperation and partnership, and the EFA High-Level Group affords the opportunity of face-to-face interaction and transparent dialogue in our common pursuit of the six Dakar goals. The Group's fourth meeting, held in Brasilia, Brazil, on 8-10 November 2004, built on previous sessions in addressing urgent and pressing concerns on the EFA agenda.

One of the most urgent is the 2005 target on gender parity in primary and secondary education. This target looms large in our sights and, even though there is still a great deal to do – or, rather, because there is still so much to do – we must redouble our efforts on behalf of the girls and female adolescents who continue to be excluded from education.

Further themes addressed in the Brasilia meeting included the quality of education, the role of teachers, the mobilization of resources and the effectiveness of aid. As usual, discussion of these key issues drew on the admirable work of the *EFA Global Monitoring Report 2005*, whose particular thematic focus is 'The Quality Imperative'. The participants in the High-Level Group were unanimous in recognizing that a quality education is the only kind of education that counts, and that the role of teachers in achieving quality outcomes is central and indispensable. In our discussions of aid, I was glad to note the sense of mutual commitment and the desire to increase that mutuality through a long-term compact between aid agencies and recipient countries. This augurs well for more focused, more coordinated and thus more effective aid to EFA efforts.

I am convinced and heartened that the High-Level Group is fulfilling its role in maintaining and indeed accelerating the momentum of the EFA movement. Each meeting makes its own distinctive contribution to that process. In Brasilia, we witnessed more effective linkages being forged between the High-Level Group, the Fast-Track Initiative (FTI), the United Nations Girls' Education Initiative (UNGEI) and the World Economic Forum (WEF), Davos. Linked to this, the Brasilia meeting was noteworthy for the larger number of side events which brought different groups of EFA stakeholders together to look in detail at key issues such as child labour and public-private partnerships in basic education. In addition, a Teachers' Parliament met just prior to our discussions and provided timely and very relevant input through its Declaration.

By meeting in Brazil, we gained a sense of hope about what can be achieved in EFA; Brazil's progress in primary school enrolment and gender parity provided a positive backdrop for the Group's deliberations of the remaining challenges. I would like to express my sincere and deep gratitude to the President, Government and people of Brazil for hosting the event; the arrangements were excellent and all participants enjoyed the warm welcome they received. Particular thanks also must go to the UNESCO Brasilia Office for its vital support.

For UNESCO's part, I will continue to do my utmost to put Education for All at the centre of our efforts and to bring a clear sense of urgency and commitment to our partnerships. As each year passes, the target date of 2015 comes nearer and the need to match words with deeds becomes more and more imperative.

Koïchiro Matsuura Director-General, UNESCO

96. masa

KEY ISSUES FROM THE FOURTH MEETING OF THE HIGH-LEVEL GROUP

On quality in Education for All

- Quality must characterize the whole of the EFA agenda and remain a constant preoccupation in planning
 and action. Quality and expanding enrolment are not in opposition to each other; rather, increasing
 quality will lead to greater efficiency in the system and greater motivation to enrol.
- Teachers are at the heart of promoting quality improvements in their initial training, their in-service upgrading, and their status, remuneration and working conditions will pay dividends in raising the quality of learning outcomes.

On the gender parity target 2005

- Only urgent, committed and concerted action can move the world towards meeting this target, now so close. Immediately removing barriers to girls' education must be accompanied by creating girl-friendly school environments safe, secure, hygienic.
- Gender inequalities in the wider society account for slow progress in girls' education and must be tackled
 if the EFA goals and the Millennium Development Goals are to be met.
- Extended collaboration with the private sector offers opportunities for increased resource mobilization and other kinds of cooperation in basic education.

On mobilizing resources

- Mobilizing national resources remains the key to realizing EFA giving education a high policy profile and setting budget priorities accordingly. These commitments must be matched by sustained, long-term and appropriate aid inputs.
- The overhang of external debt and the burden of debt service payments deprive countries of resources for education. Greater efforts of debt relief and forgiveness will make a difference.

On the effectiveness of aid

- Countries and aid agencies need a framework for coordinated, predictable funding for education; a
 mutually binding compact will enshrine commitments on both sides, to policy change and increased
 national education budgets, on the one side, and, on the other, to long-term commitment to predictable
 financing.
- Aid agency procedures frequently have high costs to recipient countries, with a plethora of different arrangements; coordination and harmonization among agencies is a way to reduce transaction costs and release funds and people's time for education itself.

Introduction

The Fourth Meeting of the High-Level Group on Education for All (EFA) held since the World Education Forum (Dakar, 2000) showed that the EFA movement has lost none of its momentum. On the contrary, attendance and the programme of the meeting demonstrated the seriousness with which EFA actors take the challenge of pursuing the six Dakar goals. Conceived as a 'lever for political commitment and technical and financial resource mobilization', the High-Level Group brings together partners from the governments of developing countries, from the development cooperation ministries of industrialized countries, from multilateral agencies, from civil society and from the private sector. The EFA Global Monitoring Report 2005, launched as part of the Fourth Meeting's opening proceedings, served as the source of data and analysis of progress towards EFA and provided a solid basis for the Group's discussions.

After meetings in previous years in Nigeria and India, the High-Level Group met once again in an E-9 country, Brazil (See Appendix VI, E-9). The significant progress towards EFA goals in Brazil, as well as the government's clear commitment to education, provided a hopeful and optimistic context in which to address priorities and problems in the key areas of EFA, notably the most immediate target, the 2005 goal of eliminating gender disparities in primary and secondary education. Brazil's own achievement in this regard offers inspiration to others, while the country's regional diversity and multicultural composition have demonstrated constant innovation and well-adapted initiatives. It was from Brazil that Paulo Freire emerged as a key thinker and practitioner of education that linked learning to context, to social liberation and political mobilization. His influence continues to be felt in Brazil's own adult literacy efforts, as well as in literacy work on every continent. Throughout the meeting, delegates and speakers were effusive in their thanks to the Brazilian hosts for their warm welcome and for the efficient and hospitable arrangements put in place for the participants. Hearty thanks were also extended to UNESCO for the preparation and organization of the event.

The President of Brazil, Mr Luiz Inácio Lula da Silva, opened the meeting, with further participation in the opening ceremony by Mr Arthur Zahidi N'Goma, Vice-President of the Democratic Republic of the Congo, Ms Carol Bellamy, Executive Director of UNICEF, and Mr Koïchiro Matsuura, Director-General of UNESCO. Among the forty or so participants to the meeting

were nineteen Ministers or vice-Ministers of Education from developing countries and countries in transition, six Ministers or representatives of development cooperation in industrialized countries, seven leaders from civil society networks and six heads or high-level representatives from international agencies. This composition demonstrated the strong desire of the international community as a whole to work together towards achieving the EFA goals.

This meeting was unique in that it attracted a number of side events relating to specific aspects of EFA. A Teachers' Parliament, organized by civil society, preceded the main meeting, with other gatherings on the themes of child labour, girls' education, public-private partnerships in education and the Fast-Track Initiative (FTI). These satellite events are a measure of the impetus of the EFA movement and the concern to give basic education the priority it deserves in the wider development arena.

The themes of the meeting reflected both the theme of the EFA Global Monitoring Report 2005. Education for All: The Quality Imperative, as well as the 2005 target on gender parity in primary and secondary education. The meeting also gave attention to overall progress towards the Dakar goals and to the mobilization of financial resources. Once again, the High-Level Group worked towards a Communiqué as the outcome of the meeting. The five working sessions were entitled as follows:

- Overview of progress towards the EFA goals Policies and strategies to improve the quality – of education: What makes a difference in countries?
- □ Investing in teachers for improving quality of EFA.
- Accelerating the process towards achieving gender parity in primary and secondary education by 2005:
 A last call for urgent action.
- Resource mobilization for EFA, including the Fast-Track Initiative, within the context of aid effectiveness.
- ▶ The way ahead.

The final session was devoted to approval of the Communiqué, while the first four were more structured: a brief introduction by the chair was followed by input from a lead commentator. A panel of three or four then presented perspectives on the theme, followed by a general debate among participants. The lead commentator was asked to summarize the debate and bring out the key points. During the two days of the meeting, an informal drafting group – the so-called 'sherpa group' – met twice to elaborate and refine the draft Communiqué, whose final form was adopted at the end of the meeting by all the participants. The text of the Communiqué is to be found in Appendix 1.

This report follows the pattern of the programme – summaries of the statements made at the opening ceremony constitute the rest of this section. Then follow five sections dealing with the first four working sessions, where the contributions of the lead commentators and panellists are summarized, complemented by a presentation of the main lines of the debate. The Conclusion pinpoints some of the underlying trends that emerged from the deliberations and suggests some unfinished business for future action.

1.1 Moving up a gear: Luiz Inácio Lula da Silva, President of Brazil

In the context of a commitment to reach the Millennium Development Goals (MDGs), Brazil accords a high priority to education and takes pride in having reached gender parity in basic education. Inspired by the work of Paulo Freire, the Brazilian government relentlessly pursues quality education from pre-school years to university, through its network of federal, state and municipal institutions.

For example, the Literate Brazil Programme reaches 4.3 million adults and young people across the country and will function in 2,800 municipalities by end of 2004, raising the hope of citizens playing a fuller role in social life.

A new fund for basic education – FUNDEB – will enable Brazil to take a qualitative leap forward. Brazil is also committed to professional education, including 500 training units inside enterprises. University reform aims to focus on positioning Brazil for the next phase of sustainable development. New quotas will give Afro-Brazilians and indigenous people increased opportunities for access to higher education, according to the population structure in each state. Poorer students will receive scholarships to 'ProUni', a University for All. All these reforms and projects are implemented on the basis of constant dialogue with

civil society, and with professional educators and their organizations.

For developing nations such as Brazil, education must be seen as an investment, and certainly greater efforts must be made. In Brazil, where virtually all children are in school, the challenge is to improve quality. This means enhancing the status and working conditions of educators, and above all a constant attention to inservice training so that they remain professionally up to date. As the High-Level Group meets in Brazil, the President expressed the wish that its members should leave with a clear impression of Brazil's commitment to education and the pursuit of all the MDGs.

1.2 Quality and effectiveness: Koïchiro Matsuura, Director-General of UNESCO

Welcoming participants to the fourth meeting of the High-Level Group, Mr Koïchiro Matsuura expressed warm thanks to the host nation, Brazil, and remarked that the Latin America and the Caribbean Region saw significant progress in education during the 1990s. Brazil itself has demonstrated remarkable progress – in developing a legal framework for universal education, in addressing social and regional inequalities, in innovative financing arrangements and in non-formal education. This last area owes much to the work of Paulo Freire who made of literacy an instrument of social and political mobilization.

In his address (see Appendix II), the Director-General emphasized the particular nature of this meeting, notably that it attracted a range of side events, including the Teachers' Parliament and meetings on the elimination of child labour, on public-private partnerships and on the further development of the Fast-Track Initiative (FTI). This concurrence of energy and debate gives considerably more impetus to the EFA agenda.

International collaboration with civil society continues to focus on EFA Global Action Week as an annual event. In 2005 it will aim to highlight the gender parity target. UNESCO continues to promote partnerships with civil society and non-governmental organizations (NGOs) at national level. Regional and subregional mechanisms, such as the Regional Education Project of Latin America and the Caribbean (PRELAC) in the Latin America and the Caribbean region, are also important means of coordinating efforts.

Mr Matsuura briefly introduced the keys topics of debate for this fourth meeting:

- The 2005 gender parity target: there is time now for one last call to urgent action on the part of all EFA partners, which must include support for the United Nations Girls' Education Initiative (UNGEI);
- □ The Fast-Track Initiative (FTI): following better definition of its purposes and actions in Oslo in 2003, UNESCO sees this initiative as a major element of the EFA agenda and one which is in keeping with the pledges of Dakar and the understandings of the development financing conference in Monterrey;
- Resource mobilization and aid effectiveness: the articulation of domestic resources and international aid will be the focus of discussion, with an emphasis on delivering on pledges and coordinating agency efforts.

The Director-General went on to outline the results of the strategic review of UNESCO's role in EFA, noting that the organization needs to play the role of global champion. Part of this will be a stronger role at national, subregional and regional levels, 'translating global commitments into practical action in Member States'. Areas such as mobilization, advocacy, policy dialogue, planning and capacity-building will be in focus. Positioning, staffing and resourcing UNESCO appropriately will be necessary to fulfil this mandate.

Referring to the *EFA Global Monitoring Report 2005,* he highlighted five lessons:

- 1. Quality must be factored into every aspect of EFA;
- Conceptions and measurement of quality are closely linked to the objectives of an education system;
- 3. School inputs and learner characteristics are key in providing learning of quality this calls for vigorous efforts to improve schooling for the poor;
- 4. Long-term vision, government leadership, wellsupported teachers and early childhood learning are key factors in achieving quality in education;
- 5. There are strategies that work on the ground we must learn from these.

However, the *Report* also shows clearly that the pace of achieving EFA is too slow – including the response of the international community. A focus on the

really needy countries is essential. Data collection is improving gradually, and the UNESCO Institute for Statistics (UIS) must be strengthened in its capacity-building role. Finally, the Director-General called for courage, leadership and joint commitment from all EFA partners and committed UNESCO, in partnership with all EFA stakeholders, to continue to improve the 'complex evolutionary process' of international coordination.

1.3 No more broken promises! Carol Bellamy, Executive Director of UNICEF

With the urgent call not to break any more promises to our children, Ms Carol Bellamy called on members of the High-Level Group to face whatever political and economic challenges there are in order to make the world fit for children. Parents, rich and poor, make sacrifices to ensure a better future for their children, and communities and governments strive to make provision in education and other areas. One of the major promises of the international community – gender parity in primary and secondary education – falls due in 2005. It is a wake-up call and a chance to make the extraordinary effort required if girls are not to continue to be denied a quality education and a chance in life.

Ms Bellamy pointed out that important efforts have been made – South Asia and sub-Saharan Africa saw significant gains in gender parity in the 1990s, but poverty, conflict, disaster and HIV/AIDS have, in some countries, eroded these gains and put the 2005 goal out of reach. As lead agency of UNGEI, UNICEF seeks to accelerate progress – and Ms Bellamy appealed for committed partnership in this endeavour. She further distinguished five categories of countries where efforts should be concentrated:

- Countries where enrolment levels have long stagnated – new strategies for a breakthrough are needed;
- 2. Countries at a point of opportunity, where system-wide change is now possible;
- 3. Countries moving into or out of a crisis or emergency situation, where there is a need to pre-empt or deal with the effects on girls' education;
- 4. Countries appearing to be progressing does this mask pockets of discrimination or wider social gender inequalities?

 Countries of deepening poverty, often exacerbated by HIV/AIDS – removing charges, user fees and other barriers becomes an urgent priority.

In conclusion she exhorted the High-Level Group to act in hope and, through decisive action and concerted effort, offer hope to the girls and boys of the world.

1.4 Africa – much to do: Arthur Zahidi N'Goma, Vice-President of the Democratic Republic of the Congo

Mr N'Goma went back to basics to set the goals of the Dakar Framework for Action in the context of their underlying values. He re-affirmed his conviction that the outcomes of Dakar represent the right vision and that they reflect the values of universal humanism, to which he expressed his firm attachment. He noted that there has been much progress across the world in terms of access to basic education, viewed in a long-term perspective. However, Africa has seen the slowest progress.

Speaking for his own country as well as for the wider situation in sub-Saharan Africa, he lamented the fact that progress towards universal primary completion, as well as regarding early childhood care and education (ECCE), lags behind every other continent. In terms of the quality of education, Africa manifests some of the most serious and persistent constraints on progress. Large classes inhibit quality learning and teaching; the ravages of HIV/AIDS are seen both in terms of loss of teachers and also, in some countries, in declining school attendance, either through debility or the necessity of caring for ailing family members. Further factors include poor infrastructure, and unsuitable curriculum and textbooks. Irrelevant or inappropriate content and materials make learning and knowledge inaccessible to learners and alienate them from the learning process. This in turn leads to high rates of dropout and repetition - the highest rates in the world.

Recognizing these many and difficult problems, Mr N'Goma called for a greater investment in teachers in Africa, as well as a clear emphasis on the basics of learning, that is to say literacy and numeracy. Such learning will be considerably enhanced if learners can acquire these skills through their first language. He stressed that the question of language is 'of the first importance' in achieving effective learning in Africa.

Beyond the school or other learning environment, the Vice-President pointed to the impact and influence of wider social conditions. Factors of context and the socio-economic environment play a large part in enabling, indeed permitting, education to be effective. Problems of poverty, stagnant or declining economies, social or political instability, corruption and poor governance – these undermine the inputs, processes and values that make for quality education.

To conclude – and in the context of the High-Level Group meeting – Mr N'Goma called for increased international solidarity, not only between rich and developing countries, but also among developing countries, manifested by South-South cooperation.

1.5 Launching the *EFA Global Monitoring*Report 2005

Following the opening ceremony, the EFA Global Monitoring Report 2005. Education for All: The Quality Imperative was launched, with the press in attendance. The Report was welcomed for its provision of solid data and cogent analysis which enable careful judgments to be made about the nature and rate of progress in EFA. In addition, the Report contributes in significant manner to the further definition of key EFA concepts – in this case, what quality means – and to the setting of priorities and the elaboration of strategies to tackle the challenges remaining. The Report also serves the essential purpose of providing data to serve as the basis for evidence-based policy formulation.

It is worth noting that the concern for quality in education was a key new emphasis in Dakar, going beyond what the World Declaration on Education for All, adopted in Jomtien, Thailand (1990) had said on the topic. This edition of the *Report*, therefore, is of particular significance in moving the world forward in pursuit of the sixth Dakar goal (on quality basic education) and of the EFA agenda as a whole. The former Director of the EFA Global Monitoring Report Team, Mr Christopher Colclough, made a presentation of the *Report's* findings, as he did again, in slightly modified form, in the initial working session of the High-Level Group (see summary in the next section).

Progress towards the EFA goals: policies and strategies to improve the quality of education

- The six Dakar goals cannot be achieved without attention to the quality of basic education.
- Quality of education depends not only on what happens in the classroom, but also on how schools are run, and on the value which society gives to education.
- Quality is enhanced most when sustained, long-term and consistent leadership is given by governments with policies that give priority to education.

2.1 Presentation of the EFA Global Monitoring Report 2005

Mr Christopher Colclough, under whose direction the 2005 edition was prepared, introduced this year's findings with two stark assertions:

- The world is not on track to achieve the six EFA goals;
- Without better quality, EFA is unattainable.

He elaborated on these warnings, first by drawing the attention of the High-Level Group to progress on each of the six goals and second by arguing for the central relevance of quality as a pre-condition for realizing the EFA agenda. On each of the goals, progress may be briefly summarized as follows:

- Universal primary education: while the data show progress both in terms of falling numbers of children out of school and in increase in net enrolment ratios, it is clear that the rate of progress is not sufficient to meet the 2015 goal;
- Gender parity: with the 2005 target looming large, it remains the case that 57% of out-of-school children are girls, and that in 40% of countries girls' enrolment is lower than boys at primary level, with greater disparities at secondary and tertiary levels:
- □ Literacy and adult learning: with non-literate adults still numbering around 800 million, of whom 64% are female, there is a need to focus on the nine countries accounting for 70% of this total;
- Early childhood care and education (ECCE): disadvantage of all kinds and a rural environment mean that a child is unlikely to benefit from any structured ECCE − less than 50% of children worldwide are enrolled in pre-primary education;

Opportunities for youth and lifeskills: no data were presented on this goal.

Using the EFA Development Index (EDI), which was welcomed as an overall measure of progress in 2003, Mr Colclough noted that:

- 41 countries have achieved or nearly achieved the four goals measured by the index (universal primary enrolment, gender parity, literacy and quality);
- 51 countries have EDI values between 0.80 and 0.94. Almost half the countries in this category, most of them in Latin America, lag on the education quality goal;
- 35 countries are very far from achieving the goals, with EDI values below 0.80 including 22 in sub-Saharan Africa, and Bangladesh, India and Pakistan.

Turning to the EFA goal on educational quality, the former Report Director stated that its essential elements are cognitive development, and the creative and emotional basis for values and attitudes that enable people to function well in their community. He also suggested that a good quality education will result in benefits to health, family, personal income and the national economy. The 2005 Report lists elements that underpin the development and maintenance of quality, relating to the teachinglearning context, such as materials and hours of instruction, as well as aspects of the broader school environment: leadership, effective governance, security and regular assessment processes. Four countries were singled out for special mention as performing particularly strongly in quality - Canada, Cuba, Finland and the Republic of Korea – where a key determinant has been strong, sustained and long-term policy commitment to education.

The *Report* catalogues the factors contributing to weak quality – high pupil-teacher ratios, unfamiliar languages of instruction, pedagogical approaches, along with the lack or weakness of aspects mentioned above. Where resource inputs are low, an increase in resources has a major impact on quality; however, where resources are greater, such as in the rich countries, incremental increases have no direct impact on quality – at a certain level, quality depends more on other factors, such as learner-teacher interaction. The role of teachers is emphasized strongly in the *Report*, with attention drawn to the need for good training and adequate conditions of service.

The goal of devoting 6% of gross national product (GNP) to education is rarely reached, with an average of under 4% in Africa, East Asia and the Pacific. While pledges of aid to basic education are on the increase – and may provide some additional \$3.2 billion over the next three years – this still falls short of the estimated \$5.6 billion which will be required to realize the EFA goals of universal primary education and gender parity. Fragmented donor relations and resulting high transaction costs demonstrate the need for greater coordination and focus.

Reminding the members of the High-Level Group that quality and quantity (increasing access) are complementary rather than competing, Mr Colclough concluded by listing four key ingredients of quality basic education:

- Prime attention to the quality of the teaching profession;
- ▷ Strong leading role by government;
- A societal project for improving education;
- Policy continuity over time.

Throughout the subsequent presentations and discussions there were many expressions of appreciation for the high quality of the report and recognition of its usefulness in understanding gaps and setting further priorities in the EFA movement. The data it provides are an essential element for formulating policies on basic education.

2.2 EFA progress in context

Following this presentation, three panellists offered their views on aspects of quality improvement.

Mr Luis Gómez Gutiérrez, Minister of Education of Cuba, set his remarks in the context of progress in EFA in Latin America and the Caribbean, noting with concern that 27% of pupils in this continent do not go beyond Grade 5, and that 20 million adolescents are out of school. As many as 40% of pupils in primary school repeat at least one year. Poverty, hunger, unemployment and lack of priority on social policies are all to blame, but the Minister homed in on the educational level of parents. With 42 million nonliterate adults in the region plus an estimated 110 million 'semi-illiterates' (semianalfabetos), there is reason to conclude that the literacy situation hinders the raising of the quality of children's education - in the context of 800 million non-literate adults worldwide, which is an outright scandal in the twentyfirst century.

Cuba has been particularly active and innovative in tackling literacy, both within its shores and sharing its audio-visual and distance methods with other countries in the region and across the world. Sustained effort is necessary in adult literacy so that learners reach at least the equivalent of a Grade 6 education.

In general, Cuba has given high priority to education, ensuring that children receive a midday meal and that classrooms are well equipped with materials of all kinds – books, uniforms, televisions and computers as well as providing an adequate number of trained teachers. The Minister observed that Cuba's achievements in education have been realized despite the economic embargo and that education remains the highest priority of the government.

The Minister of Education of Egypt, Mr Ahmed Gamal Eddin Moussa, informed the High-Level Group that his country continues to progress incrementally towards the EFA goals of universal primary completion, ECCE, gender parity and adult literacy – in particular Egypt expects to reach 100% primary enrolment by 2015. Even though the government devotes 5.6% of GNP to education, there remains a great deal to do to achieve basic education for all of high quality. Currently, indicators have been established in five areas to facilitate assessment and change:

- Adapted curriculum and learning objectives at each level;
- ▷ Effective and welcoming schools;

- **Participation of civil society and the private sector.**

In terms of quality improvements, a national accreditation agency has been set up in order to enhance planning and evaluation capacity. Teachers are selected for further training programmes in order to raise the level of qualification, and the participation of civil society and non-governmental organizations (NGOs) in school governance is seen as crucial for research and raising quality. In order to address the gender gap seriously, Egypt is part of UNGEI in partnership with UNICEF and other international agencies.

In Egypt, joint engagement is crucial if EFA goals are to be met and a central strategic plan is in place in order to use effectively the external resources which are received.

Bringing the perspective of civil society, Mr Kailash Satyarthi, representing the Global Campaign for Education, reminded the High-Level Group of the many disadvantaged children who are the most in need of a quality education in order to break out of the cycle of deprivation, yet for whom a quality education remains a distant dream. Among these are girls, child workers, disabled children, indigenous and minority children, AIDS orphans and the rural poor. These children:

On reaching disadvantaged children:

This means redesigning education systems, curriculum, school infrastructure and funding priorities in line with the needs of excluded children – not expecting them to adapt to the needs of a system that was built to serve middle-class urban boys.

Kailash Satyarthi
 Global Campaign for
 Education

- Drop out early as their labour is needed for the family;
- Cannot concentrate because they are hungry;
- Attend schools with no books, no desks and only a few hours of instruction per day;
- Are never taught by properly trained and supported teachers in a class of manageable size;
- Are obliged to learn in foreign languages which they do not speak and to follow a curriculum that excludes their culture and experience.

In contrast, urban and privileged children and those of richer parents enjoy higher quality provision, often benefiting disproportionately from public spending on education, or having access to private schooling; education may thus increase inequalities. A focus on redressing the balance and giving a quality basic education to all children will entail three priorities which Mr Satyarthi formulated as recommendations:

- Enable the out-of-school children to access education by making it free and giving support to the poorest families, while ensuring that there is adequate infrastructure to cope with the higher enrolment:
- Call on governments to allocate 6% of GNP to education, and on donors to cancel debt and mobilize the extra \$5.6 billion of aid required each year. These resources must be used, in part, to ensure that education systems should serve the most disadvantaged, including girls.
- Adopt a rights-based approach to education, where political commitment and legislation enshrine free basic education for all, and where governance and resource allocation are handled in a transparent manner. Teachers' and civil society organizations have a key role in engaging government in policy dialogue towards these ends.

He concluded by underlining that 'quality for some but not for all is a terrible injustice, a violation of fundamental rights and a waste of human opportunity'; opportunities for the most disadvantaged depend on tackling such inequities squarely.

2.3 EFA progress: debate and examples

Members of the High-Level Group responded to these presentations by citing examples of quality improvements in a number of countries, by highlighting further areas that will contribute to educational quality and by identifying some issues of concern.

The progress made in Japan since the Second World War, and in other East Asian countries more recently, illustrates the positive economic consequences of a sustained commitment to quality basic education – an achievement realized without precipitating cultural alienation. In this respect, it was pointed out that in

various parts of the world, particularly in Africa, there is inadequate attention given to indigenous forms of learning, which needs further research in order to overcome the mismatch between learning and outcomes; children must leave school with useable knowledge and skills.

China's huge population poses special challenges to education; however, the country demonstrates steadily increasing net enrolment ratios at both primary and secondary levels. In the context of lifelong learning outside the school, 2 million adults gained literacy competence in 2003, and other initiatives included training farmers in agricultural technology and addressing the needs of rural-urban migrants.

Ghana's focus on improving access and quality of education for girls addressed northern areas of the country where the poorest and most excluded sections of the population are found. A whole series of special measures has led to significant gains in gender parity in these regions (though in a context of less than 100% enrolment) and has included: explicit policies, a special Girls' Education Unit, support such as bicycles, bags and stationery, a school feeding programme and scholarships for the poorest to cover the indirect costs of schooling. Recognizing the central role of qualified teachers in ensuring quality, Ghana has also postponed the teacher retirement age beyond 60 to increase numbers of trained teachers in system.

'Quality and quantity are complements, not substitutes' – this principle, one of the key messages of the *EFA Global Monitoring Report 2005*, was emphasized in discussion. A focus on quality needs to go along with concern for access – indeed, quality schools will be a factor in increasing access and will manifest, for example, a child-friendly environment, in-service teacher training, good school management, and adequate and good materials, plus parental and community perspectives in developing and monitoring school improvement plans. Different – that is, child-centred – pedagogies must become a standard part of classroom practice.

Educational quality also depends on factors beyond the school: early childhood care and education, often neglected, improves learning achievement. Literacy for women is a key intervention, as well as community involvement in education and in school governance. The effectiveness of aid and the good use of resources will also underpin quality improvements. Better data provide

a more stable basis for policies designed to promote educational quality and progress in this respect was recognized in the *Report*.

Finally, areas of concern include the need to understand why teachers as a group are so susceptible to the ravages of HIV/AIDS – a key issue where teacher loss is widespread and growing. A further issue is the need for better indicators of learning achievement; in many situations, it is simply a matter of counting grade completion rates. This is, however, not precise enough to ascertain whether learners leave primary education with useable competencies.

Investing in teachers for improving quality in EFA

- Adequately trained and equipped teachers are absolutely essential if children are to receive a quality education.
- Teachers and their organizations must be involved in discussions of educational reform, policy development and standard-setting.
- The status, working conditions and remuneration of teachers must be set at levels that, in each context, attract and retain candidates of the highest calibre.
- In-service training is crucial in a world where knowledge is expanding rapidly.

Chairing the session, Mr Zhou Ji, Minister of Education of China, stressed the crucial role of teachers in the promotion of quality in basic education and stated that teachers are the largest single group of professionals in the world – 59 million; he called on the members of the High-Level Group to use the findings of the *EFA Global Monitoring Report 2005* and the outcome of the Teachers' Parliament (see Appendix III) as a basis for discussion and to focus on two key issues:

- Improving the status, conditions and professionalism of teachers;
- Addressing the shortage of teachers in developing countries.

3.1 The Teachers' Parliament Declaration: Mary Hatwood Futrell

Introducing the Declaration from the Teachers'
Parliament held in Brasilia just prior to the HighLevel Group, Ms Mary Hatwood Futrell, Founding
President of Education International, emphasized that
highly qualified teachers are essential to achieving
quality education for all children. In this respect the
Declaration:

- Takes a firm stand on education as a human right, often threatened in its realization by unsustainable patterns of development and a widening gap of inequality in a globalized world;
- Recognizes that education takes place in a complex social environment, requiring social dialogue which

- must include educators and their organizations. Gender equality in the teaching profession, with more women in senior leadership roles, must also be enhanced, and the combating of the HIV/AIDS pandemic and its impact on education must become a priority in affected countries;
- Urges governments to commit themselves to improving the quality of education through better recruitment, retention, status and conditions of teachers, and to enhance their initial and inservice training, thus strengthening professional development; school management is a further area to which governments must devote attention if quality is to improve.

3.2 Teachers and economic crisis: Daniel Filmus

The first of three panellists, Mr Daniel Filmus, Minister of Education of Argentina, declared himself fully in agreement with the output of the Teachers' Parliament and stated that the Argentine government works closely with teachers' unions. Noting that his country falls 23rd in the *Report's* EFA Development Index (EDI), he pointed to the economic crisis as a factor with an impact on the recruitment and training of teachers. Low salary levels make it difficult to recruit high-calibre candidates and high levels of foreign debt constrain the funds available for the education budget.

Nevertheless, Argentina sees the need for ongoing teacher training, in part to supplement inadequate initial input and in part to keep pace with the growth in knowledge. Alongside such measures, more effective ways of assessing the quality of teachers at school level are essential. In a social situation where

there are severe social inequities from one school to another, it is also necessary to examine and improve the processes of learning, not merely assess outcomes.

3.3 Attracting and retaining teachers: Fabian Osuji

Charged with addressing how to improve incentives for attracting and retaining teachers, particularly in rural areas, Mr Fabian Osuji, Minister of Education of Nigeria, said that the issue of the teacher in delivering quality universal basic education is receiving attention in Nigeria for the first time and that the needs of rural areas are being targeted through specific measures. These efforts involve the following steps

- A new body the Teachers' Registration Council has been set up to regulate the profession and establish minimum qualifications
- ➢ A new initiative for rural areas where there is a scarcity of teachers; through a Federal Teachers' Corps it is proposed to deploy 30,000 extra teachers in the first year, complementing teachers already recruited from the local area;
- An adjustment of salary scales, with a special structure for primary and secondary teachers, and additional incentives for teachers in rural areas;
- New in-service training opportunities for rural teachers through open and distance learning, leading to upgraded qualifications;
- Encouragement and incentives for teachers from rural areas to train and return to their locality when qualified;
- Raising the profile of teaching through inclusion of teachers' unions in educational bodies and consultations, as well as by schemes to recognize high-performing teachers.

3.4 Dialoguing with teachers: Igor Damianov

The changing role of teachers and the demands they face in a rapidly evolving society formed the backcloth for the remarks of Mr Igor Damianov, Minister of Education and Science of Bulgaria. Intervening as the third panellist, he approached his assigned theme of 'social dialogue with teachers for successful school reforms' from the perspective of new challenges in teaching. These include a more diverse school population, an 'explosive increase' in information,

competition with other sources of information and the new learning opportunities opened up through information technology. Warming to his theme, Mr Damianov asserted that only through active dialogue with teachers could appropriate ways forward be found to meet society's expectations of education and to achieve quality – now understood within a Europewide context.

Policy dialogue, as indicated in the Dakar Framework for Action, must include all stakeholders with attention to ensuring good interaction between governments and civil society. Dialogue is also the kev to implementing educational reforms, as each one requires explanation and a consensus. Governments must, on each occasion, be careful to clarify what they want to achieve, why they wish to do it and how they expect to achieve it. For these purposes Bulgaria has established a tripartite consultative commission, bringing teachers, employers

...so that an educational reform could be successful, one needs a broad social consensus assured by a constant dialogue based on equitable partnership between the decisionmakers and the teachers, learners, families, universities, employers, non-governmental sector, trade unions, municipalities and even the school textbook publishers. We all have to 'play on the same team'.

Igor Damianov
 Minister of Education
 and Science
 Bulgaria

and trade unions together, working according to International Labour Organization (ILO) guidelines, with the aim of making the introduction of new reforms as painless as possible. This is complemented by a National Education for All Forum. Dialogue with teachers and their organizations will work best if it goes along with efforts to raise the status and working conditions of the teaching profession.

Social dialogue must also address the intercultural dimension of education – 'learning to live together'. In a globalized world, each stakeholder in education faces such issues. Thus dialogue at an international level must complement that at national level, providing a broader professional context and search for solutions to common problems.

3.5 Lines of debate

In the ensuing debate, participants based their comments on the conviction that a quality education depends in large measure on teachers; thus it is imperative to equip and support them in ways that enhance their role and performance. Teachers are important in children's lives, not merely dispensing education but also forming character and providing an environment in which the potential of young lives is developed and shaped. This is a position of trust, and society expects that teachers will protect the children in their care. Abuse of this trust and of the power that teachers exercise must be sanctioned without exception, wherever it occurs, backed by legislative provisions.

There was widespread concern among participants that teachers should be properly qualified and equipped for their work. In the light of constantly changing circumstances and an expanding body of knowledge, initial training must be complemented by regular and targeted in-service training that aims at continuous improvement of quality. Examples were cited of areas where teachers need updating:

- Addressing HIV/AIDS and its consequences and impact on learners, their families, the school system and society at large, including appropriate ways of promoting prevention;
- □ Training in management skills, so that teachers play a full part both in addressing management aspects of classroom practice and contribute fully to school management processes;
- Acquiring skills in the use of information technology and how to integrate it to best advantage in learning and teaching;
- Giving the best opportunity to children with special needs.

With ongoing training and exchange of experiences in view, a Global Learning Portal developed by the United States Agency for International Development (USAID) aims to facilitate communication between teachers, from one country to another, beginning with a number of E-9 countries. Using satellite technology, India provides in-service training opportunities for teachers in rural and more remote areas.

A problem common to many countries, both developing and rich, is the shortage of teachers. In order to achieve lower class sizes, for example, India is working to recruit 500,000 more teachers by 2007. In some cases, national economic problems prevent the recruitment or adequate remuneration of teachers, while other countries suffer from the migration of their teachers to meet needs in the richer parts of the world. This problem constitutes a major drain of talent from developing countries affected by it and must be tackled in concert by all parties involved. The Commonwealth Secretariat currently provides a forum for the search for common agreement.

The conditions and status of teachers were also of concern to members of the High-Level Group: special allowances for teachers in rural areas, increased benefits, raising social status through, for example, an international UNESCO award – these and other schemes were cited or proposed as necessary measures.

The Teachers' Parliament was welcomed as a significant initiative in giving a platform for teachers; many contributors to the debate welcomed and endorsed the positions which the teachers adopted. The High-Level Group should capture these voices and ensure that their messages are articulated and broadcast widely.

Linking the question of teachers once again with the search for quality in education, two questions were posed. Should there be an international standard of educational quality? Does achievement of the same standard take more time in some countries/contexts than in others? These issues were felt to be of relevance in an international forum such as the High-Level Group.

3.6 Summing up

Wrapping up this debate, Ms Mary Futrell summarized by presenting a series of nine recommendations, distilled from the comments of the Group:

- 1. Resources: governments should commit 6% of their GNP to education;
- 2. Quality standards: working with teachers and their organizations, governments must

- define quality standards; attention to quality also includes high standards of process and classroom practice;
- Professional development: in-service training and exchange of experience among teachers must be high on the agenda of government education plans, using technologies to increase the reach of such support;
- 4. Teacher training: improved training programmes will not only enhance quality but will also attract more higher calibre candidates into the profession;
- Teacher turnover: improved conditions of service, salary levels and status will help to reduce turnover rates, as will specific support to teachers during their first two years of service;
- 6. Parental involvement: learner achievement and behaviour will both benefit from support for parental involvement, based on regular communication with teachers about standards that children are expected to meet;
- Professionalism: engaging teachers and their organizations will provide a sound basis for establishing professional standards in teaching;
- 8. HIV/AIDS prevention: teachers are a key resource in developing programmes for this purpose;
- Code of ethics: all teacher preparation should address ethical considerations, present a code of ethics and warn of the consequences of failing to adhere to it; such a code must be based on fundamental respect for children in the classroom.

4 The 2005 gender parity target: last call for urgent action

- If girls are to benefit from school, all barriers to access must be removed and schools must have girl-friendly infrastructures.
- Girls who live in rural areas, are from ethnic minorities, are disabled, or who experience any combination of such so-called disadvantages are the hardest to reach and require special efforts.
- Promoting girls' education must be set in the context of addressing gender inequalities in society.
- Girl's education is a *sine qua non* of reaching ALL the Millennium Development Goals, such is the impact of raising female educational levels in society.

Chairing the session, Ms Carol Bellamy, Executive Director of UNICEF, called on delegates to focus the debate on action – only vigorous, urgent action can move the world forward towards the 2005 target on gender parity.

4.1 Acting on our promises to children: Carin Jämtin

Putting her remarks in the context of rights to education and rights in education, Ms Carin Jämtin, Minister for Development Cooperation of Sweden and lead commentator for this session, began her theme by asking three questions:

- ▶ Why are parents less reluctant to pay school fees for their sons than for their daughters?
- Why are officials using boys as norms when planning for schools?
- Why are schoolbooks written with mainly boys as examples?

The answer, Ms Jämtin contended, is the same: such things are a consequence of persistent inequalities between men and women everywhere in the world. She recognized that the gender parity gap in schooling is closing, albeit slowly, and proposed a series of measures to accelerate progress; these measures tackle issues that are a direct hindrance to the education of girls:

- Abolition of school fees and charges, while maintaining quality;
- Provision of water and access to appropriate sanitation facilities for girls;
- □ Increase in female teachers who are role models for girls;

- A gender-responsive curriculum that will enhance the relevance of schooling for girls;

Even these measures will be ineffective unless accompanied by a well-functioning and transparent administration, priority to education in national budgets and increased support from the donor community. The year 2005 will see a number of reports on progress towards the Millennium Development Goals (MDGs), and EFA stakeholders and actors must ensure that girls and their education are given high prominence.

4.2 Reaching the poorest girls: Rasheda Choudhury

Four panellists picked up the theme, one each from civil society, an aid agency, a developing country and a multilateral agency. Ms Rasheda Choudhury of the civil society Campaign for Popular Education (CAMPE) in Bangladesh wanted to know why we have lost two school generations since the World Conference on Education for All in 1990. The important thing is to identify what makes a difference in reaching girls in the poorest groups. She listed some specific policies and actions based on the positive experience of Bangladesh where gender parity has been achieved at primary and secondary levels:

- Clear political will translated into enabling policies;
- ➢ A conducive framework, including free textbooks, a stipend for girls and cash programme for poor families with girls;

- ▷ Effective partnerships, particularly between government and civil society;
- Coordination mechanisms among donors, civil society and government;
- ▶ Learning from mistakes;
- Making use of communication strategies and the media;
- A vibrant NGO sector, demonstrating the feasibility of innovations and mobilizing society.

In all these efforts, there is need for special attention to be given to girls who are doubly and triply disadvantaged, by reason first of their gender, then because they belong to an ethnic minority, or are disabled or live in less accessible rural areas. Where these factors combine, only tailored and targeted approaches will reach them.

4.3 Keeping promises: Hans-Martin Boehmer

Mr Hans-Martin Boehmer of the United Kingdom's Department for International Development (DFID), made his remarks under the banner of 'No more broken promises'. In support of this, he revealed that the United Kingdom aims to achieve the United Nations' aid target of 0.7% of GNP by 2012; this means an annual rise of \$1bn over the coming years. Since the United Kingdom gives its aid by way of budget support, the extent to which it is translated into support for girls' education depends on how the budget is administered and who makes budget decisions.

Mr Boehmer stressed that girls' education should be considered in the wider context of gender relations in society – that is the bigger issue that needs addressing. International initiatives must demonstrate their commitment to girls' education in addition to UNGEI. FTI and the efforts towards the MDGs must show that they can make a difference in gender equality and rights. The United Kingdom will support countries that abolish user fees as a key means of increasing access to schooling for girls, while watching that this does not lead to a drop in quality.

4.4 What makes a difference? George Godia

Taking up the chair's challenge to be resolutely focused on action, Mr George Godia, Education Secretary of Kenya, brought to the group an insight into what has made a difference in broadening access to education in his country. Chief among these factors is political commitment, demonstrated not only by policy

priorities, but in partnerships between government departments, and with civil society and the private sector. Kenya has made special efforts to reach children in difficult circumstances: those living on the streets and in (semi-)arid areas, those trapped by deep poverty, child labour, or family responsibilities (care of siblings, adolescent mothers), and the handicapped.

Since 2003, when primary education was made completely free of charge, an additional 1.5 million children have entered school. Following a Ministerial Task Force on Gender, a number of measures have been implemented to address the gender imbalance: curriculum review, improvement of sanitary facilities and water supply in schools, removal of taxes on sanitary towels. In addition, one third of school management boards must be women and, where a head teacher of a mixed secondary school is male, the vice-head must be female. Women are admitted to university with a score one point lower than required of men. The government is acutely aware of barriers that remain: poverty, religious matters, regional disparities and the low take-up of mathematics and science by girls.

4.5 Strengthening partnership: Kunio Waki

The fourth panellist, Mr Kunio Waki of the **United Nations Population** Fund (UNFPA), underlined the importance of the High-Level Group as a demonstration of partnership, both its potential and its breadth. He noted that enabling girls to have a quality education is a key factor in meeting the many MDGs, mentioning those related to gender equality, child mortality, maternal health and HIV/AIDS. Education also correlates with access to economic opportunities and with lower fertility rates. Expanding on his theme of partnership, Mr Waki proposed five points for the consideration of the **High-Level Group:**

2005 – a moment of truth...

...as we assess progress against the goals set in Dakar and review the implementation of the Millennium Declaration of the General Assembly. It is a moment of truth in the sense that it will show how we have all measured up to our rhetoric. It is a moment of truth in terms of a chance to turn the tide and make sure we do actually make good on achieving the MDGs by 2015. And in a sense it is a moment of truth for 'partnership'.

> — Kunio Waki UNFPA

- Partners must fulfil their part of the bargain: governments must allocate increased resources to basic education in their budgets, and donors must come through with additional aid.
- Stronger partnerships are essential so that the use of resources is effective and contributes to quality; they are, however, not only about money, but about resourceful ways of addressing quality. In this respect, partnerships with civil society and the private sector must be vigorously developed.
- Existing partners must maintain their momentum, for example, through UNGEI.
- Under-utilized partnerships should be fostered to integrate education into wider development concerns, through policy dialogue that includes ministries of planning, finance, health, labour and others.
- New partners, such as parents, community leaders, religious and cultural leaders, and young people themselves should be reached out to. These partnerships provide fresh perspectives and inject new energy and relevance into agency efforts.

4.6 Lines of debate

The brief debate picked up on a number of the themes raised, with examples from different regions of the world. They may be summarized in four points.

- Girls' education is also about promoting gender equality in society: enabling women to take leadership positions and to have access to advanced training changes views of women's potential and provides an increasing number of attainable role models for the next generation. Part of this change is also giving opportunities to girls in professions that are not traditionally female, particularly those that are science-based. Some societies face particularly complex and entrenched problems in changing attitudes to girls' schooling; expectations that girls' future role should remain as wives and mothers in the domestic realm can lead to high dropout rates.
- □ Targeting the least well reached will require special measures, such as residential schools for tribal and disadvantaged girls in India, and expanded madrasas for Muslim girls offering not only religious education but the primary curriculum as well.

- Innovative and specific solutions must be adopted to break the barriers of access to school for girls. School feeding programmes remove the obstacle of hunger, while in many contexts there is simply a need for more schools closer to where girls live. Specific assistance may be essential if girls are to go to school, financial assistance to the poorest families, for example.
- Solutions cannot be imposed: Governments must work more with parents, the community and civil society in hard-to-reach areas, bringing in partners who understand well the local context and conditions. Political will must be evident and leadership exercised; girls' education will improve as part of social mobilization and advocacy efforts.

4.7 Summing up

Summarizing the debate, Ms Carin Jämtin identified the key factors as political will and leadership on the part of governments, parliaments and the international agencies. This commitment implies effective partnerships between all stakeholders, and free and compulsory education of good quality. She noted that the debate failed to raise some important issues, such as child labour and education in emergency situations; these also require committed and tailored responses. In addition, the links between non-formal and formal education should not be forgotten, with non-formal approaches holding promise for both children and adults. Recognizing the value of the suggestions made, Ms Jämtin concluded by a call for concerted action: 'We have all of the solutions in this room. Now let's use them.' This was echoed by the Chair's final exhortation: 'We really do know what needs to be done. Now let's go and do it.'

Resource mobilization for EFA

- Aid to basic education has risen modestly in the past few years, but not enough to meet the financing needs of EFA.
- Countries making positive efforts to mobilize their own resources and to improve the policy environment need to know for sure that they will receive aid.
- The debt overhang remains critical for some countries greater debt relief and/or debt swaps could benefit education.
- More efficient, more coordinated aid delivery would release resources.
- EFA financing must address the whole EFA agenda, all six goals.
- Private sector partnerships offer increased resources and the benefits of greater engagement with education and of expertise.

One of the functions of the High-Level Group which was made explicit in the Dakar Framework for Action was the mobilization of financial resources. This session, chaired by Mr Xavier Darcos, Ministre délégué à la coopération, au développement et à la francophonie of France, aimed to explore not only levels and trends in aid allocation to basic education, but also to examine the ways in which such aid is delivered. Noting that the discussions take place in a situation where there remains a considerable deficit in the funding of EFA, in spite of upward trends in overall development assistance, the Chair reminded participants to look beyond the goal of primary education and consider, for example, the protection and care of very young children.

5.1 Aid to the right place: Jean-Louis Sarbib

Taking the floor as lead commentator, Mr Jean-Louis Sarbib, Senior Vice-President at the World Bank, presented an up-to-date assessment of aid flows to education, supported by a panoply of graphs and statistics. Illuminating highlights were as follows:

- Achieving the MDGs would require \$50 billion per year: current funding capacity is \$30 billion, of which \$18.5 billion is effectively used;
- Only 49% of ODA is disbursed to low-income countries:

- ODA to education rose by 23% between 2000 and 2002:
- Of aid to education, 25% of bilateral aid and 37% of multilateral aid are allocated to basic education;
- Under the umbrella of the Development Assistance Committee of the Organisation for economic Co-operation and Development (OECD-DAC), 60 countries and 40 aid agencies are working towards greater harmonization.

Mr Sarbib focused extensively on the relationship between aid and policy, noting first that aid is more effective in countries with better policy and institutional environments, and second that policy environments in developing countries are improving. He showed this by reference to the Country Policies and Institutional Assessment (CPIA) scale. Improvements in the policy context depend largely on:

The CPIA scale

The World Bank's Country Policy and Institutional Assessment (CPIA) assesses the quality of the policy and institutional framework of each country according to how well it fosters poverty reduction, sustainable growth and the effective use of development assistance.

- Judicious reactions to change;
- ▷ Adopting and sustaining well-adapted reforms;
- Support through democratic processes.

As the allocation of development aid becomes increasingly dependent on results, countries are classified by OECD as 'friendly to development' or as 'difficult partnerships'. The question of who defines the nature of 'development' or of 'partnership' remains open. Aid effectiveness continues to face some thorny problems:

- ➢ Aid is not necessarily targeted to the most needy countries;
- ➢ Aid may hide technical assistance claimed to be as high as 70% of aid to education;
- Donors may consume local capacity with their procedures, rather than building it;
- It is a disincentive when countries improve their policy and institutions but end up receiving no additional benefits (this may be a danger for FTI);
- □ There is the danger of a gap between the pronouncements of meetings (such as those of the High-Level Group) and the reality on the ground. 'Until we bridge this gap, our credibility is on the line.'

Donors must be held accountable for their performance, with more sustainable, long-term efforts; staying the course will provide the best results.

5.2 Putting up your own money: Mathieu Ouedraogo

"It's the owner's job to catch a rabid dog before asking others for help." With this Burkinabe proverb, Mr Mathieu Ouedraogo, Minister of Basic Education and Literacy of Burkina Faso, introduced the theme of domestic resource mobilization. He noted that the primary completion rate in Burkina Faso rose from 62% in 2001 to 73% in 2004, a cause for some satisfaction, since education is the basis of development. With such efforts being made locally, he called on others to help 'master the dog they have caught'.

Community involvement in education has a strong and long tradition in Burkina Faso, showing itself, for instance, by the fact that communities start classes before classrooms are built, using shelters or tents, often provided by the army. Mr Ouedraogo asserted that his country has a credible plan and the leadership necessary to pursue EFA goals with vigour and commitment and asked 'where are those who will give assistance?'

5.3 Moving beyond debt: Charles Abani

Representing the NGO coalition the Civil Society Action Committee on EFA, Mr Charles Abani endorsed the finding of the 2005 *Report* that political will at international level is the key constraint to achieving EFA. He noted that numerous initiatives and declarations since Dakar have not significantly changed the situation. Small, if not miniscule, increases in aid, lack of priority to basic education, 'pledges' and 'intentions' remaining unrealized, and a continuing demand for good policy when viable plans exist are factors that contribute to inertia and show a gap between rhetoric and action. He also stressed the *Report's* contention that reaching quality requires an investment that is beyond the reach of developing countries.

However, Mr Abani singled out debt as a significant 'chain around the necks' of many countries. He called for the cancellation of debt, together with new money, if quality education is to be

offered to all. The **Heavily Indebted** Poor Countries (HIPC) initiative and FTI show that freed-up resources do make a difference to education - an indication that more can be done. Coordination among donors would result in lower transaction costs and would again free up further resources and make aid more cost-effective for all. The Global Campaign for Education offered a number of recommendations, including:

Debt and education

Developing countries have repaid their debt many times over. Take Nigeria – borrowed \$11 billion, paid back \$28 billion, but still owes more than \$30 billion. This is an outrage in the face of Nigeria's 7 million children out of school and over 50 million illiterates.

Charles Abani
 Civil Society Action
 Committee on EFA

- Growth in political will, expected from the High-Level Group;
- □ Increased priority for education in countries and among aid agencies;
- Transparency, accountability and inclusion of civil society;
- □ Equitable spending across all the EFA goals;
- □ Improving the impact of the International Monetary Fund (IMF) on new aid for development generally and for education specifically.

5.4 Resources for the whole EFA agenda: Frederick Schieck

Broadening out to the whole EFA agenda, Mr Frederick Schieck, Deputy Administrator of USAID, addressed the theme of mobilizing resources for ECCE, literacy, life skills and quality. He began by building on four lessons of the *Report*:

- 1. Increased expenditure does not necessarily have a direct impact on improving outcomes and quality, except in the poorest countries.
- 2. Where a high level of grade repetition can be reduced through improvements in quality, these efforts can be self-financing.
- 3. Local innovative solutions to quality improvement are likely to be the most effective.
- 4. Early learning, adult literacy and skills development bring additional benefits to individuals, communities and the formal school system.

These points led Mr Schieck to suggest that alternative learning systems are needed to build quality, based on broader partnerships, which he dubbed 'development alliances'. Parents, communities, civil society and the private sector, all can be involved, bringing resources to education. Building on the Global Development Alliances that were initiated four years ago, USAID invested \$56 million in private sector partnerships, raising \$120 million and engaging new kinds of expertise and capacities in educational efforts. Such alliances – specific examples were cited – contributed in the areas of:

- Quality improvement a global learning portal connecting over 30 million educators;
- Life-skills training for out-of-school youth, including entrepreneurial skills;
- Early childhood development television, radio and print programmes;
- Adult literacy with a faith-based NGO among indigenous peoples of Bolivia and Angola;
- Primary education business-aided complementary programmes in Mali, Ghana and Honduras.

Thus engaging stakeholders significantly in education is 'the best way for countries to mobilize financing, bring about innovation, correct inefficiencies and buttress formal education systems by efficiently providing a wide range of resources for all aspects of EFA.'

5.5 Effective use of funds: Xavier Darcos

Addressing the group on behalf of both France and Germany, the chair of the session and fourth panellist, Mr Xavier Darcos, set EFA in the context of the joint international efforts to realize the MDGs, asserting that EFA constitutes the first priority of these efforts. Citing a number

An incomplete primary education is not really an education at all.

Xavier Darcos
 Ministre délégué à la coopération, au développement et à la francophonie

of groups charged with finding new ways of mobilizing resources for EFA, he emphasized the need for a steady and sustainable stream of funding. Education bears fruit in the long term and must be funded with long-term commitments. Sound educational policies are also a condition for the effective use of funds and particularly for improvement in the quality of provision. Beyond funding and policy questions, absorptive capacity is also a serious concern, requiring attention to building professional capacity at national level and on a sustainable basis. France and Germany agree that aid must be devoted to such capacity-building, alongside the injection of greater funding.

Donor harmonization and the reduction of transaction costs for recipient countries constitutes another aspect of efficient aid. A number of OECD countries are tackling this issue, which is also a pertinent consideration in structuring FTI. Technical and expert assistance is, for France and Germany, a matter for coordination with UNESCO, which both countries wish to strengthen in its role of steering the commitments of the international community. It is essential for the international community to speak with a clear and single voice at a time of such pressing need to increase resource allocations.

5.6 Lines of debate

A brief debate ensued, picking up on financing needs, debt, aid delivery and the broader context of aid.

- ➢ Financing needs: more classrooms, more teachers, better monitoring and better transition between primary and secondary schooling were singled out as particularly pressing;
- Debt: debt service in many countries is too high, at times bigger than whole education budget. Where there are concerns about transparency, debt swap funds should be channelled through a committee including UNESCO direct to families and schools. Even where efforts are made by governments to mobilize domestic resources, they are hamstrung by debt overhang. Transparency and efficiency do not add up to higher quality education if the resources disappear in debt repayments, some on debt that is very old.
- Aid delivery: new approaches to reduce transaction costs must be adopted, such as 'silent partnerships' and budget support. The unpredictability of aid affects governments' ability to deliver education. There is therefore a need for a compact between governments and donors, spelling out a clear commitment, not merely offering to consider the possibility of funding when the policy is right. Funds are currently not guaranteed to those who perform well; they should be. Use of aid for technical assistance needs to focus on building sustainable local capacity, not as a one-off technical input.

Context of aid: Some pointed to international blind spots, contradictions and paradoxes of a world where 'circumstances are so unequal we don't even talk about it any more' (Cuba). Will the \$800 billion spent on military purposes build schools and educate children? It becomes difficult to explain why people have to suffer poverty and lack of basic needs. The communiqué of this meeting should present a clear statement of how to obtain financing for 2015.

Intervening in the debate, the Chair warned against making commitments or signing up to targets which we know cannot be met, and selection of countries should not penalize those going through difficult or hard times.

5.7 Summing up

A summary from the lead commentator laid particular emphasis on the idea of a compact, where the expectations of governments and aid agencies are clearly expressed, both the commitment and willingness to embrace policy change and take risks to move forward (governments), and the commitment to predictable and adequate aid flows (aid agencies). Governments need to know that they will receive funds commensurate with their efforts. Further issues from the debate included the following:

- New sources of taxation at international level and increased debt forgiveness are under active consideration;
- □ Imbalances of expenditure development \$80 billion, military \$800-\$900 billion and of trade must be part of the equation in setting priorities for education;
- Partnerships can often be broader and more diverse than at first envisaged.

6 Aid effectiveness for EFA

- It is time for a binding and mutual compact between donors and recipients of aid, based on predictability of funding and commitment to change.
- Aid agencies must evaluate their performance and adequate measures must be found to do this.
- Civil society has a key role in mobilizing citizens for engagement and advocacy around the use of resources in education.
- Coordination and harmonization are no substitute for increased resources, but they can maximize the use of aid.

Mr Arthur Zahidi N'Goma, Vice-President of the Democratic Republic of the Congo, chaired the session and set the stage for this theme by reaffirming that it is not aid volumes alone that will ensure the achievement of EFA goals; efficiency, targeting and use play an equally important role. This calls for mutual efforts on the part of both givers and receivers of aid. For recipient countries, these efforts include institutional capacity, transparency and good governance; for aid agencies, they require coordination and harmonization of procedures and delivery mechanisms.

6.1 Measuring donor effectiveness: Richard Cameron

How can we measure donor effectiveness? Mr Richard Cameron, Senior Vice-President of the Canadian International Development Agency (CIDA), broached this question as lead commentator by re-asserting that education is a human right and 'is the foundation for people and societies to reach their potential'. In pursuing the EFA goals, there is increasing acceptance of the need for a compact, the donors' part of which is to improve their performance. Canada's own evaluation of aid to education concluded that donor harmonization is no guarantee of reduced transaction costs, as donors may combine to demand certain procedures from governments. FTI pushes donors towards further harmonization, both at country and at international levels, in the context of long-term partnerships.

Citing a study by the European Commission, Mr Cameron suggested three key indicators for measuring donor progress on harmonization:

- ➢ Alignment: how far are donors aligning their procedures for financial management and reporting with those of the recipient country rather than proposing their own?
- ▶ Performance-based disbursement: it is useful, but rare, to link monitoring to disbursement.
- Capacity development: at all levels, from national level down to school governance structures, in an integrated manner; currently capacity is built too frequently on a project basis, at provincial or district levels. Technical assistance is of value here.

He concluded by expressing his conviction that 'we must move forward together' if the world is to achieve the EFA goals.

6.2 Example of donor harmonization: Abdusalam Mohammed Al-Joufi

The first of three panellists, Mr Abdusalam Mohammed Al-Joufi, Minister of Education of Yemen, illustrated processes of donor harmonization from his country's experience. First, the concept itself is new in Yemen, but has progressed rapidly with the signing of a Partnership Declaration in January 2004 between the government and eight partners, both bilateral and multilateral. This agreement aims to replace separate projects with joint support for a common programme, enhanced by improved procedures at government level. Already a Basic Education Development Project is based on a partnership of three aid agencies, with more asking to join in; this project has added nonformal education, literacy and early childhood learning as new components.

The FTI Catalytic Fund is a further example of growing partnership. Yemen's concern is that the use of available resources should be maximized, given the enormous financing gap that remains to achieve EFA goals.

6.3 Moving forward with FTI: Vilma Rosa Leon York

Ms Vilma Rosa Leon York, Vice-Minister of Education, Culture and Sports of Nicaragua, recounted her country's experience of participating in FTI, describing it as an opportunity to work better together in a more coherent and efficient way. It has enabled the creation of mechanisms to generate confidence. Educational policies are now agreed between government and other actors, including civil society and the aid community, with a common awareness of the financial gaps that remain. Better coordination within government ensured that aid provided as budgetary support will be used as additional resources for education.

Pressure on Nicaragua's school system is considerable, with an expansion of 3% a year to cope with population growth; an expected \$80 million in aid over the next five years will go only some way to bridging the financial gap. Quality will be a major concern, with new testing procedures to assess in 2005 how far learning outcomes have improved. Education will receive the largest budget increase in 2005, a measure of the country's conviction that education is the *sine qua non* of development.

6.4 Mobilizing civil society: Carlos Zarco Mera

Representing civil society, the third panellist, Mr Carlos Zarco Mera of the Consejo de Educación de Adultos de América Latina (CEAAL), drew attention to the adverse conditions for realizing the EFA goals in Latin America: poverty, high levels of debt, social exclusion and inequalities, weak exercise of citizenship and abandonment of responsibility by governments. Civil society networks have jointly proposed specific measures:

- Debt swaps;
- □ Increase in international aid;
- National budgets to devote 6% of GNP to education;

 Coordination of international initiatives in education under the auspices of UNESCO – six parallel initiatives have been identified in Latin America.

Insofar as FTI is one initiative intended to increase resources, it is clear that it will not address all the EFA goals – six fast-track initiatives will be required.

Civil society will strive to promote the participation of citizens and networks in policy formulation – 'democratizing our democracies' – with an emphasis on affirming human rights and a balanced distribution of power. Ensuring that funds for education reach schools and communities, and that education really is in the hands of educators, these are also key areas of focus. Education is a long-term investment which will necessitate constant improvement in national processes of mobilization and consultation, engaging the private sector as well as civil society and government. Investment must be sustained beyond the life of particular governments.

International cooperation has so far produced two joint actions to support EFA: the EFA Global Monitoring Report and the EFA Global Action Week. Greater efforts will be required of all of us so that we can affirm human dignity and generate hope through realizing the right to education.

6.5 Lines of debate

Participants made some suggestions about enhancing aid effectiveness based on their diverse experiences such as: partnership with private sector, adding not replacing funds; joint evaluations based on increased trust and engagement; using regional initiatives to pool expertise and interact with donors; maximizing the impact of budget support by linking it to policy dialogue on learning outcomes; and focusing on donor coordination at country level.

Others mentioned some constraints on aid effectiveness such as: legislative restrictions on how aid may be structured, for example, only a certain percentage available as multilateral aid; working with partner countries whose priorities may not include education; and difficulties in absorbing satisfactorily the aid available; and discrepancies of messages and processes between donor field offices and their headquarters.

Ending on a positive note, according to one aid agency representative, donor harmonization is well advanced in the education sector, when compared to other sectors, and FTI has given a thrust in this direction.

6.6 Summing up

Dilemmas of poverty

In Guyana the government provides core textbooks at primary level. At secondary level, parents must buy books and they are expensive. Thus mass printing of texts illegally has developed – parents are happy, but publishers are up in arms. The government is caught in the middle, recognizing the merits of both arguments.

Is it not possible, by analogy with HIV/AIDS drugs, to provide cheaper textbooks for certain countries? In summarizing the debate, Mr Richard Cameron noted that effectiveness in aid, while no substitute for increased resources, will require greater coordination - at an international level he asked what UNESCO's role might be in this. All aspects of EFA - planning, building capacity, reducing the gap between needed and available resources, working with budget support and managing on the basis of results - have implications for both governments and aid agencies. Transparent dialogue and clear, predictable aid mechanisms must be the aim, together with coordinated procedures.

He concluded by underlining that education is above all an investment. How can it be protected in the light of debt service and other priorities?

7 Conclusion

7.1 The way ahead

In the last session, UNESCO's interim Assistant Director-General for Education, Ms Aïcha Bah-Diallo, presided over the discussion of the text of the Communiqué, presenting the final draft as developed through extensive discussions in the 'sherpa' group. A number of proposed amendments and additions led to a brisk and efficient discussion, culminating in unanimous acceptance of an amended text. The final, adopted version is found in Appendix I.

In his closing remarks, the Brazilian Minister of Education, Mr Tarso Genro, expressed his satisfaction with the quality of debate during the meeting and noted that decisions made in Brasilia must be translated into good schools, well-paid teachers and school meals across the world, in the spirit of solidarity among nations, making rights a reality. Equitable distribution of income, rapprochement of government and civil society, and social inclusion are cornerstones of the social project in which EFA actors are engaged.

In conclusion, Mr Koïchiro Matsuura, Director-General of UNESCO, thanked Brazil for their cooperation and support in holding the meeting, noting that the High-Level Group had spawned a number of concomitant events for the first time, thus extending and deepening the process. He expressed particular thanks to the former Director of the EFA Global Monitoring Report Team, Mr Christopher Colclough, and introduced the new director, Mr Nicholas Burnett. He also expressed his thanks to China in anticipation of the 2005 meeting which is scheduled to take place in Beijing on 28-30 November 2005.

7.2 Trends and unfinished business

This report would not be complete without noting the underlying trends, explicit or implicit, that characterized the deliberations of the High-Level Group. As an annual event, there is also unfinished business which will be carried forward to the next meeting, or to other EFA forums such as the Working Group, or regional or national EFA forums. In an attempt, therefore, to signal key trends and point to areas that will require attention in the future, we summarize them here with the purpose of stimulating further debate and broader consideration:

- Questions of multiple factors of marginalization received increased attention at this meeting, although it has to be said that such references were more in terms of the problem than of progress towards a solution. It has been common to identify particularly disadvantaged groups, or those parts of the population that are hard to reach - groups such as street children, girls, AIDS orphans, ethnic minorities, the disabled, indigenous peoples, remote rural dwellers, and so on. The EFA movement is thus giving greater prominence to the recognition that these factors combine to make education even less accessible. The girl from an indigenous group living in an inaccessible rural area, or the boy who is an AIDS orphan, living on the street and from an ethnic minority, these are the least likely to be reached by a quality basic education that meets their needs in appropriate ways. This will take efforts of a different kind from merely expanding the existing education system. If this meeting of the High-Level Group gave higher profile to the circumstances and needs of these groups, it is vitally important to move quickly to the next step: designing and experimenting with new approaches, based on the innovative but often limited schemes that are already being tried out around the world.
- ▷ EFA and the broader international development agenda: the six goals of EFA, which represent a comprehensive agenda of basic education, are in danger of being absorbed entirely into the MDG framework, in such a way that five of the EFA goals risk becoming mere satellites revolving around the goal of universal primary completion (UPC). For some time, the prominence of the MDG on primary education has meant that EFA Goal 2 (on primary education) has received the lion's share of attention and resources. A further subtle shift is now observable. It was noticeable at this meeting that reference to other EFA goals, particularly early childhood care and education and adult literacy, was orientated towards the ways in which they reinforce UPC. In other words, ECCE and adult literacy were justified by their relationship with UPC, rather than in their own right. This is not in the spirit of Dakar, where lifelong learning, as a key element of human development at all ages, was seen as worthwhile in itself and for its own sake.

This trend is all the more disquieting as it sets lifelong learning in the context of schooling and the schooling system, thereby fostering neglect of non-school learning, of alternative delivery systems, and of diverse approaches to learning throughout life. As the MDGs become the sun in the development universe around which the EFA goals revolve, some of these risk losing definition, while others may become completely invisible. This appears to have happened to Goal 3: appropriate learning opportunities for youth and the development of life skills; it received just a single mention. As guardians of the both the vision and momentum of Dakar, the High-Level Group is a forum where the focus on all six goals, and a judicious balance among them, must be restored and promoted.

- ► At international gatherings such as the High-Level Group meeting there is necessarily and rightly an emphasis on mechanisms and the articulation of international cooperation. This is often focused, as on this occasion, on the mobilization of resources and the modes of international aid, as for instance through the Fast-Track Initiative. The EFA agenda, it should not be forgotten, will nevertheless be realized principally through the mobilization of national resources, as the Minister of Education of Burkina Faso reminded the meeting with the Burkinabe proverb quoted earlier: 'It's the owner's job to catch a rabid dog before asking others for help.' The debate on quality at this meeting reminded all the stakeholders that it is as much the setting of national budget priorities, performance standards and assessment processes that will drive quality forward as the search for additional external funding.
- Finally, there was an appeal for genuine, mutually agreed partnerships among stakeholders, particularly governments and the aid agencies nothing new in that, it is true, but this message came through in the discussions about implementation, about aid delivery and about effectiveness. In other words, calls for partnership were not merely based on a principle recognition that working together is a good thing but on the need to define the problem jointly and then make a joint, reciprocally binding compact for action. This should bode well for more predictable aid flows and more transparent dialogue. Time will tell.

Appendices

I. Communiqué from the fourth meeting of the High-Level Group on Education for All

Brasilia, Brazil, 8-10 November 2004

The Brasilia Statement

- 1. We, Heads of States, Ministers, Heads of international organizations, Heads of non-governmental organizations and high-level officials of international agencies met, at the invitation of the Director-General of UNESCO, for the fourth meeting of the High-Level Group on Education for All (EFA), 8-10 November 2004, in Brasilia, Brazil. We are indebted to the Government of Brazil for its hospitality and generosity in organizing our meeting.
- 2. We alert the world community, in particular the leaders of governments in developed and developing countries and of the multilateral and bilateral organizations, to the fact that we have not met our goal of ensuring that there is an equal number of girls to boys in primary and secondary education by 2005. Furthermore, unless new and bold steps are taken to address the range of challenges that impede access to education for those who are out of school and unless we ensure gender-sensitive education of a good quality and equal opportunities for all, we are also at risk of failing to reach the goal of gender equality and universal primary education in 2015 as well as the remaining EFA goals. We must ensure that this situation is fully and urgently addressed in 2005, in particular at the United Nations Assembly on the Millennium Declaration and at the meetings of the G8 countries, the African Union and the World Economic Forum.

The quality imperative

3. We benefited highly from the EFA Global Monitoring Report 2005. Education for All: The Quality Imperative, the Teachers' Parliament, the Technical Consultation on the United Nations Girls' Education Initiative (UNGEI), the Roundtable on Public-Private Partnerships on EFA and the Roundtable on Achieving Education for All and the Elimination of Child Labour. The Report shows that access and quality are interdependent and inseparable needs and rights, and must be simultaneously addressed and improved in national education plans and policies and international education initiatives. Strong political commitment and well-targeted investment programmes have improved the quality of and

- increased access to education for millions of children in many countries in a wide range of circumstances. We recognize the impressive achievements of many countries, including some of the poorest, that sharply improved their EFA achievement since the Dakar meeting. We appreciate that there are 100 million more children in school since 1990. We also acknowledge the recent upturn in bilateral aid to education since Dakar and the prospects for significantly increased funding through other financing initiatives.
- 4. A quality education must facilitate learning in terms of creativity, values for democratic citizenship and life skills, as well as knowledge and cognitive skills within a safe and learner-friendly environment. This remains a significant challenge even in highly resourced countries where levels of learning achievement are becoming a serious problem. Reorienting education to improve quality outcomes requires education systems that are structured and equipped to educate learners to meet the challenges of the twenty-first century.

Areas for urgent attention

- 5. The pace of change, however, is insufficient to achieve the set goals. Urgent steps must be taken to address the particular needs of the excluded and marginalized, the poor, the increasing population of orphans and other vulnerable groups, children with disability, and girls and women; the latter constitute the majority of the out-of-school and illiterate populations. Greater attention must also be paid to mitigating the impact of the HIV/AIDS pandemic on children's opportunity to access and complete a quality primary education and to developing appropriate education strategies for eliminating child labour progressively. Achieving real progress for these groups will require a comprehensive approach involving both demand and supply-side interventions. Countries that are furthest from achieving the EFA goals are also furthest from achieving quality, whether this is in terms of survival and retention in school or learning outcomes. Special efforts must be made to address the needs in sub-Saharan Africa, South and West Asia, and the Arab States where the problems remain the largest.
- 6. Situations of conflict and post-conflict present special challenges and opportunities for reconstruction,

31

- and require appropriate responses and resources to safeguard the right to education for all children, especially girls who are most vulnerable in these circumstances.
- 7. Successful qualitative education reforms must be based on a long-term vision for education, a motivated and well-supported teaching corps and strong government leadership in coordinated partnership and synergy with all development partners. While recognizing the need for continued efforts in early childhood education, literacy and HIV/AIDS, we draw particular attention to the immediate steps that must be taken in three of the core areas to achieve Education for All, namely, girls' education, teachers and resources:
- 8. Gender and girls' education: Acknowledging the urgent need to reinvigorate and increase efforts in support of the gender parity and gender equality goals,

Governments must:

- Work together with development partners to abolish school fees and reduce other costs of education to poor and working children, particularly girls.
 This must be done as part of a well-planned and adequately supported programme to maintain quality.
- Plan education of girls in an integrated manner, ensuring an inter-sectoral approach that addresses early childhood education and development for children of poor families, literacy and empowerment of women.
- Mainstream gender and HIV/AIDS prevention in national education sector plans, Poverty Reduction Strategies and Fast-Track Initiative (FTI) assessment criteria to encourage adequate and sustainable financing levels through the use of gender-sensitive budgeting.
- Devise policies to avoid the under-achievement of boys where it exists.
- Develop gender-sensitive curricula, teaching methods and learning environments.
- Produce a professional gender-sensitive teaching force and ensure that the number and quality of female teachers are adequate at all levels of the education system.

- Reinforce appropriate measures to address the growing phenomenon of gender-based violence in and around schools.
- Ensure active participation and capacity-building of civil society as well as families and communities in the planning and implementation of girls' education, and women's literacy and empowerment in national processes.
- Teachers: Recognizing the critical and evolving role that teachers play in ensuring that the citizens of the world are prepared now and for the future,

Governments must:

- Create effective structures for dialogue involving educators, especially teachers and their representative organizations, for building consensus on how to improve the quality of education.
- Improve the status, working conditions, career perspectives and professional development opportunities for teachers and develop appropriate salary structures in order to attract and retain a teaching force of good quality and help avoid the problem of teacher migration abroad.
- Work with each other to mitigate the negative effects of teacher migration.
- Strengthen teacher effectiveness, including teacher accountability.
- Mitigate the impact of the HIV/AIDS pandemic on the teaching force through appropriate policies, financing and other measures, including prevention education.
- Consider the adoption of country-specific codes of ethics for the teaching profession in dialogue with all stakeholders.
- Ensure that the competencies of teachers meet national standards and establish supportive pre- and in-service teacher training to that effect. Guarantee that all teachers are professionally trained, whether teaching children in traditional or non-traditional settings.
- □ Improve the teacher-pupil ratios in order to enhance quality.

10. Financial resources: In order to build a clear, strong and sustainable compact between developed and developing nations to accelerate progress towards the EFA goals,

Governments must:

- Increase and diversify domestic resources and enhance the effective and efficient use of both domestic and external resources.
- Make balanced sector budget allocations in support of EFA.

Donor countries and funding agencies must:

- Strive to significantly increase Official Development Assistance (ODA) and other resources as agreed upon at Monterrey.
- Strive to adopt country-specific modalities, including debt swaps for education, to deepen debt relief and debt service relief, to unlock resources for basic education in the countries that have shown accountability and transparency in education policy and domestic resource mobilization.
- Endeavour to make specific and long-term commitments to provide the estimated US\$ 5.6 billion per year, over and above current funding, needed by countries to meet the goal of universal primary completion in ways that provide more predictable, flexible and sustainable assistance.
- Continue to strengthen the Fast-Track Initiative (FTI) as an effective mechanism to ensure donor coordination and target substantially increased resources to those low-income countries with sound economic, governance and human capacity policies. Steps must be taken to support a higher number of eligible countries with strong and credible plans and to ensure to the extent possible the predictability and continuity of external resource flows to provide incentives to recipient countries.
- Endeavour to reduce the burden on government capacity by coordinating and harmonizing bilateral and multilateral donor practices around strengthened government systems.
- Support quality improvements regarding, for example, school effectiveness, curriculum reform, textbook and learning materials, and an inclusive and responsive learning environment.

Provide appropriate support to countries in difficult and emergency situations.

Donor countries, international funding agencies and governments must:

- Extend collaboration with the private sector in the mobilization of resources for the full EFA agenda.
- Explore new avenues to fund EFA, including advocating the incorporation of EFA as a priority on the agendas of new international initiatives such as the Millennium Challenge Account and the International Finance Facility.

The way forward

EFA Partners

- 11. The United Nations (UN) organizations should ensure high visibility of the EFA agenda in the discussions and conclusions of the forthcoming Millennium Declaration Review Summit in September 2005. UNESCO should hold a particular responsibility in this regard.
- 12. The United Nations agencies should ensure that the EFA agenda has a central place in the Common Country Assessment and the United Nations Development Assistance Framework.
- 13. As host of the 2005 G8 meeting, the United Kingdom should work with UNESCO, UNICEF, the World Bank and the G8, and build on the work of the Commission for Africa to ensure that full attention is given to the urgent need to increase efforts to achieve the education goals, with particular focus on the gender parity goal by 2005.
- 14. Governments and international organizations must work more closely with civil society, including nongovernmental organizations, to improve transparency and accountability in policy processes, budgeting and education management, and enable genuine participation of civil society and key stakeholders to generate the political will and consensus needed to make quality and gender equality in education a priority.
- 15. All partners should mobilize effectively around and build upon the EFA Week, and increase their participation in other initiatives that will strengthen advocacy opportunities for EFA globally.

16. We encourage UNICEF and other partners of the United Nations Girls' Education Initiative (UNGEI) to accelerate the process of extending UNGEI at regional and country levels. UNGEI partners must give priority attention to girls' education by more active involvement with FTI and other sector-wide processes, by scaling up girls' education through systemic interventions while continuing work on targeted approaches and by strengthening partnership mechanisms at all levels.

UNESCO

- 17. UNESCO should continue to play the key role in EFA coordination by strengthening its leadership and coordination of partners in order to ensure appropriate follow-up to Dakar. UNESCO should build on the success of the joint meetings of the High-Level Group, the UNGEI Partnership and the FTI Partners' Group in Brasilia by working to further integrate the efforts of all three groups in order to strengthen the international education architecture.
- 18. In line with the Strategic Review of UNESCO's post-Dakar follow-up role in EFA, we urge UNESCO to initiate early consultations with key stakeholders to achieve greater clarity, cohesion and mutual recognition regarding their respective roles as partners in reaching the EFA goals and education-related Millennium Development Goals. UNESCO should facilitate the preparation of a comprehensive mapping and implementation plan of the current and future contributions of each partner towards reaching these goals.
- UNESCO, in collaboration with its EFA partners, should initiate planning to undertake a comprehensive midterm review of progress towards the EFA goals in 2007-2008.

UNESCO Institute for Statistics (UIS)

20. UIS should continue to support countries and regions in the improvement of data, their quality, collection and timeliness. UIS should continue to address indicator development, particularly in relation to quality. In collaboration with the United Nations and other partners, UIS should develop a strategy for improving the quality and timeliness of data collection

- of internationally comparable EFA statistics. It should expand coverage to include reliable data on domestic expenditure.
- 21. Governments should continue to strengthen their data collection systems and statistics-related capacities both to inform the development of national EFA policies and to enable the timely reporting of data to UIS for the annual monitoring of EFA.

The EFA Global Monitoring Report

- 22. We support the intention of the EFA Global Monitoring Report to undertake a mid-term review of progress towards EFA in its 2008 Report. This should complement UNESCO's planned comprehensive midterm review.
- 23. We support the plan to put in place an evaluation strategy for the EFA Global Monitoring Report starting in 2005 in order to assess its use and influence, and to identify ways of strengthening the Report's value as a global and national policy tool.
- 24. The EDI should be further refined and developed as a tool for monitoring EFA. To increase the effectiveness of the Report to accurately assess progress and priorities, it should increasingly address the realities at sub-national levels, especially in federated systems where disaggregated data are imperative for actual decision-making.
- 25. The EFA Global Monitoring Report should work with the World Bank and OECD-DAC to appropriately account for budget support financing in determining donors' contributions to education sector financing.

Next meeting

26. We welcome the invitation of the Government of the People's Republic of China to host the next meeting of the High-Level Group on 28-30 November 2005 on the theme of Literacy with a special focus on education for rural people.

II. Address by Koïchiro Matsuura, Director-General of UNESCO

Excellencies.

Ladies and Gentlemen,

Welcome to each and all of you to this, the fourth meeting of the High-Level Group on Education for All (EFA). Let me begin by expressing my sincere thanks to our host, the Government of Brazil and, in particular, the President and the Minister of Education for the excellent arrangements and the warm hospitality we have received.

Following previous meetings in Africa and Asia, it is a pleasure to have this fourth meeting in Latin America and the Caribbean. It is a region where significant progress was made during the 1990s at all levels of education, in particular at the primary education level where enrolment is now almost universal.

Brazil is among the countries in this region which have demonstrated remarkable progress in the struggle for education for all. This is highlighted in the *EFA Global Monitoring Report 2005*, which will be launched immediately after this opening ceremony. Education in Brazil is grounded upon the firm legal framework provided by the Constitution, whose articles cover the principles upon which education should be provided and the duties of the state and its constituent federal parts. It also stipulates minimum levels of financial provision to guarantee free primary education.

Brazil has made strong policy efforts towards addressing regional and social inequalities in inputs and achievements. Several large-scale projects have been implemented, including FUNDEF which is aimed at reducing regional inequalities in the funding of primary education, and the new public policy on education whereby schools are open for use during the weekend. This joint programme of the Ministry of Education and UNESCO is a concrete strategy of social inclusion.

Brazil has a strong tradition of non-formal education, best exemplified by Paulo Freire. The international legacy of Freire's work is evident in the widespread recognition that literacy is a powerful instrument for political mobilization and conscientization in the fight against poverty and ignorance. Brazil's adult literacy rate increased from 80% to 88% in the 1990s. It is also important to note Brazil's impressive gains in girls' education in schools. Gender parity is a reality and this is a remarkable achievement.

Ladies and Gentlemen.

As you will have observed, the programme of this fourth meeting of the High-Level Group is more focused and outcome-oriented than before. It will benefit particularly from the UNGEI workshop on gender parity, organized by UNICEF, and the FTI Steering Committee on Resource Mobilization for EFA, organized by the World Bank. Several side events will enrich the debate: the Teachers' Parliament on the recruitment and retention of qualified teachers for quality education; the Panel Discussion on Achieving Education for All and the Elimination of Child Labour; and the Round Table on Development-Driven Public-Private Partnership on Basic Education.

This High-Level Group meeting has attracted considerable interest, as reflected by the diverse profile of participants and the number of side events. This year's meeting is the first attempt to integrate several meetings convened by the EFA partnerships in terms of substance and participation. This has resulted in greater collaboration between UNESCO and other agencies. We will review the experience and its results to further improve and do better next time.

In particular, given that FTI is a very important and integral part of the EFA agenda, it makes every sense to hold the FTI event back-to-back with the High-Level Group meeting. I hope that these new modalities of coordination will contribute to improving coherence and unity in our international efforts.

Collaboration with civil society at the international level continues to grow. EFA Action Week, in particular, goes from strength to strength in raising awareness of the importance of EFA. It is an excellent example of the joint efforts of the Global Campaign for Education, UNESCO and many other partners. Advance planning is in hand for the organization of the 2005 EFA Action Week, whose aim will be to focus attention on the imminent goal of gender parity in primary and secondary education.

In UNESCO, we see the role of civil society as complementary to government and we seek to promote genuine partnerships between them, based on their comparative advantages, for the sake of advancing EFA. At country level, existing EFA coordination platforms will remain the key structure for dialogue between governments and all stakeholders, including NGOs, on issues pertaining to the content and quality of education plans.

Regional and subregional meetings and networks represent an important area of activity in international coordination in the EFA endeavour. There are emerging success stories which bring credit to regional coordination mechanisms, a good example in the Latin America and the Caribbean Region being PRELAC. This regional project is aimed at achieving the Dakar goals through strategies tailored to the region's educational conditions, history, priorities and aspirations.

As we approach the deadline for Dakar Goal 5, namely, to eliminate gender disparities in primary and secondary education, it is striking that, globally, girls still constitute the majority of out-of-school children. The gender parity goal set for 2005 is in serious danger of not being achieved by many countries. This meeting provides an opportunity for a last call for urgent action to accelerate progress towards achieving gender parity in school. All EFA partners need to work on strategic and concerted action to further mainstream gender within their programmes and activities. In this regard, the support to the acceleration strategy on girls' education led by UNICEF as part of UNGEI needs to be reinforced.

In this connection, specific recommendations should be made by the High-Level Group for inputs into the upcoming MDG Review Summit next year. More generally, we want the Group to deliberate on and suggest a common inter-agency approach to the MDG Review in 2005.

Another key area of development is accelerating the World Bank-led Fast-Track Initiative (FTI). At New Delhi, concerns were raised about the slow progress in international resource mobilization. Some critics regarded FTI as slow and inadequate. The New Delhi Communiqué underlined the need for the international funding and technical assistance agencies to fulfil the commitments they made at Dakar and Monterrey. In particular, the Communiqué called for 'a clear framework to improve the effectiveness of FTI and to mobilize resources for endorsed countries'.

The subsequent FTI Donors Group meeting held in Oslo, Norway, on 20-22 November 2003, responded by calling for the following three actions: first, the extension of FTI to all low-income countries; second, the establishment of a multi-donor Catalytic Fund to assist those FTI countries that do not have an

adequate donor presence; and, third, the setting up of a Facility for Programme Preparation to assist countries without an education sector plan to prepare one.

I am pleased to note that, following a series of consultations and with the guidance of the World Bank, significant progress has been made during the past twelve months. However, there is still a lot more to be done. Let me re-affirm that UNESCO sees FTI as a major EFA development that is in keeping not only with the pledges made in Dakar but also with the understandings reached in Monterrey. UNESCO is committed to work with all the partners to ensure that additional funding reaches the countries most in need.

It is important also to note that the Dakar Framework for Action endows this High-Level Group with an important role in resource mobilization. The *EFA Global Monitoring Report* includes an analysis of resource mobilization and, as you will have noted, Session IV is devoted to this theme. More specifically, that session will address resource mobilization and FTI within the broader context and discourse of aid effectiveness. While national efforts are of highest importance, international aid is crucial and strategic, especially for complementing those efforts and helping to close the financial gap. Donors have made commitments and pledges, and it is important that there is real delivery. Otherwise, the credibility of the whole EFA enterprise is put at risk.

As a learning organization, UNESCO has recently reviewed its strengths and weaknesses in the EFA area. At the request of the Organization's Executive Board, a strategic review has been conducted on UNESCO's post-Dakar role in EFA. Undertaken in a positive spirit that generated good synergy among the constituent parts of the Organization, the strategic review has helped UNESCO to better understand the way in which it has approached the dual mandate bestowed upon it at Dakar; that is, its role of 'coordinating EFA partners and maintaining their collaborative momentum', and the requirement that it 'refocus its programme in order to place the outcomes and priorities of Dakar at the heart of its work'. On both counts, the strategic review showed that much has been done by UNESCO. Nevertheless, if it is to play the role of global champion of EFA effectively, UNESCO must regalvanize its efforts and adopt a more proactive, mobilizational and dynamic style.

To this end, UNESCO sees it as vital that it becomes stronger at the national, subregional and regional levels. While strengthening the performance of its international coordination role, UNESCO must also help to translate global commitments into practical action in Member States. This may take the form of greater involvement in coordination at the national level but it certainly calls for a more vigorous and effective performance of its mobilization, advocacy and policy dialogue functions as well as increased contributions to EFA-related planning and capacity-building. It will also require fuller engagement with the United Nations Country Teams and PRSP, CCA and UNDAF processes.

To do this, however, we need the means. The decentralization process is helping to create a new opportunity to enhance UNESCO's presence and action at the country level, in particular in key countries. This will require the building up of field office capacities in vital areas, especially through more staff training, increased staffing by suitably qualified personnel and more resources. Additional support will need to be sought if we are to be able to deliver. It is a challenge to our Organization, our Member States and our partners, if we are to fulfil our mandate effectively.

Ladies and Gentlemen,

Let me now turn to the *EFA Global Monitoring Report* 2005 on the quality of education. As usual, I would like to compliment the EFA Global Monitoring Report team for once again producing a report of high quality. UNESCO hosts the EFA Global Monitoring Report team and provides support of various kinds, not least from the UNESCO Institute for Statistics, while also receiving essential support from the United Kingdom, Germany, Norway, Sweden, the Republic of Ireland and the Netherlands.

I should like to emphasize that the *EFA Global Monitoring Report* enjoys full editorial independence. It is gratifying that previous reports have attracted the attention of policy-makers, activists, NGOs and researchers. They have been widely disseminated and translated in several languages. It is my conviction that the *EFA Global Monitoring Report* will continue to constitute an important reference for policy dialogue, policy development and policy analysis. The present report is no exception as it relates to a fundamental concern of most countries: education quality.

I was struck by several key considerations as I read the *EFA Global Monitoring Report 2005*. First, it is clear that a concern for quality must be factored into every aspect of the EFA drive. Second, how we conceive of quality and how we measure it cannot be divorced from the aims and objectives of the education system within a given socio-economic and political system.

Third, when it comes to the factors that influence learning, the *Report* highlights the importance of school inputs as well as learners' characteristics. The fact that the socio-economic status of learners plays an important role in school retention and learning suggests that tremendous efforts should be made to ensure quality education for the poor. Good quality education for the poor remains fundamental in the fight against poverty. In many countries, children are not mastering basic skills. Low achievement is widespread and the countries most affected are those where school systems are weak in terms of available resources and enrolment.

Fourth, countries which have achieved quality education share some common traits. They are countries which have shown a long-term vision for education, with strong government leadership and a motivated and well-supported teaching corps. In addition, early childcare and pre-school can play a critical role in enhancing quality and better cognitive and social development.

And, fifth, the *Report* is valuable for providing concrete examples of policies and strategies that work on the ground. This kind of information should bolster the 'can-do' attitude that is so necessary for making practical progress. The *Report* helpfully identifies several known factors that impact on quality and provide a basis for establishing priorities for both national and international policies.

As usual, the Report also highlights progress with respect to all the other Dakar goals. While progress can be noted on several fronts, I remain worried about its pace. Slow progress is observed in early childhood care and education (ECCE) in many parts of the developing world while large gaps remain in gender parity in the Arab states, sub-Saharan Africa, and South and West Asia. The *Report* acknowledges the progress which has been made in the achievement of UPE but raises equal concern about its pace. Completion of primary schooling remains a major concern in a number of developing countries. These trends are a challenge for all of us.

The international community is shown by the *Report* to be responding only slowly to the challenge of Dakar. Although movement is in the right direction, higher levels of resourcing are required, and aid must be more sharply focused upon those countries needing it most. I am encouraged by the progress made under FTI and new initiatives such as the international finance facility are very promising but I need to emphasize here that more needs to be done in order to close the annual financing gap estimated at 5.6 billion dollars. Multilateral channels should be given appropriate attention, as should the opportunities provided by debt alleviation and debt swaps linked to educational priorities.

We are in an increasingly better position to understand the challenges of data collection and analysis facing countries and the UNESCO Institute for Statistics (UIS). We should recognize that the collection, analysis and presentation of statistics inevitably involve a time-lag. An important benefit of the concurrent review and analysis of EFA progress by the High-Level Group and the EFA Global Monitoring Report is that both Governments and UIS are looking more closely at data collection systems and the need to strengthen statistics-related capacity. UIS should be further strengthened in order to allow it to assist needy countries in building up their statistical systems as well as the monitoring of education quality.

Ladies and Gentlemen,

International coordination is a complex evolutionary process that, in my judgement, has improved since Dakar and is moving in the right direction. UNESCO is committed to play its part in partnership with you. We have reviewed our own internal strengths and weaknesses and we are now in a better position to address the challenges that lie ahead. We need also support to strengthen our field presence in key countries. EFA is and will continue to remain central to our programming. We are confident that, with the continued and constructive support of our partners and with a broadened base of partnership, we can move rapidly forward towards meeting the EFA challenges. We will adopt a robust, practical approach inspired by the many examples of vision, courage and leadership that are provided by the EFA movement. We will work in harmony and with determination to stay the course together up to 2015. The millions of children, youth and adults still lacking basic education deserve nothing less.

I look forward to interesting discussions and meetings during the coming days.

Thank you.

III. List of participants

Heads of State/ Government Keynote speakers

BRA7II

■ H. E. Mr Luiz Inácio Lula da Silva President C/o Permanent Delegation of Brazil to UNESCO UNESCO House Bureau MR.07 Tel: +33 1 45 68 29 01; Fax: +33 1 47 83 28 40; e-mail: dl.brasil@unesco.org

DEMOCRATIC REPUBLIC OF THE CONGO

■ H. E. Mr Arthur Zahidi N'Goma Vice-President Attn: Délégation permanente de la République Démocratique du Congo auprès de l'UNESCO 1, rue Miollis 75732 Paris Cedex 15 Tel:+33 1 45 68 34 23; Fax:+33 1 42 89 80 09

Fax: +33 1 42 89 80 09 Tel: +243 81 77 77 199

Ministers

Ministers for Development Cooperation

Canada

■ Mr Richard Cameron
Senior Vice-President
Canadian International Development
Agency (CIDA)
President's Office
200 Promenade du Portage
Gatineau,
Quebec, Canada K1A 0G4
Tel: +819 994 8208; Fax: +819 953 3352
E-mail: ric_cameron@acdi-cida.gc.ca

Accompanied by:

- Mr Scott Walter
 Principal Advisor, Education Policy Branch
 Canadian International Development
 Agency (CIDA)
 Tel: +819 997 0892
 E-mail: scott_walter@acdi-cida.gc.ca
- Mr John F. Morris
 Senior Advisor, Education
 Canadian International Development
 Agency (CIDA)
 Tel: +819 997 1543
 E-mail: john_morris@acdi-cida.qc.ca

FRANCE

■ H. E. Mr Xavier Darcos Ministre délégué à la coopération, au développement et à la francophonie 20, Rue Monsieur, 75007 Paris Tel: +33 1 53 69 30 00

■ H. E. Mr Jean de Gliniasty Ambassador of France to Brazil Embaixada da França SES av das Naçoes 801 Lote 04, Brasilia DF Tel: +55 61 312 91 00; Fax: +55 61 312 91 02

Accompanied by:

- Mr Dominique Mas
 Deputy Director,
 Human Development Direction
 French Ministry of Foreign Affairs
 Tel: +33 1 53 69 40 04
 E-mail:
 Dominique.mas@diplomatie.gouv.fr
- Mr Jean-Claude Mantes DCT/HEA 20, rue Monsieur 75007 – Paris Tel: +33 1 53 69 31 24; Fax: +331 53 69 37 83 E-mail: jean-claude.mantes@diplomatie. gouv.fr
- Ms Marion Ginolin
 Programme Officer,
 Human Development Direction
 French Ministry of Foreign Affairs
 Tel: +33 1 53 69 41 89
 E-mail: marion.ginolin@diplomatie.
 gouv.fr
- Mr Jean-Claude Balmes Head of the Education Division, French Agency for Development (AFD) Paris E-mail: balmesjc@afd.fr
- Mr Paul Coustère Coordonnateur du pôle d'expertise de l'Education de Dakar
- Mr Bertrand Commelin Conseiller technique du Ministre Ministère français des Affaires Etrangères

GERMANY

■ Mr Hans Peter Schipulle Deputy Director General, Global and Sectoral Policies Federal Ministry for Economic Cooperation and Development Friedrich-Ebert-Allee 40 53113 Bonn Tel: +49 228 535 3750; Fax: +49 228 535 4750 E-mail: hans.schipulle@bmz.bund.de

Accompanied by:

■ Ms Temby Caprio
Sector Advisor, (GTZ)
Federal Ministry for Economic
Co-operation and Development
Tel: +49 228 535 3129;
Fax: +49 228 535 4129
E-mail: caprio@bmz.bund.de

JAPAN

- Mr Katsuyuki Kawai
 Parliamentary Secretary for
 Foreign Affairs
 Ministry of Foreign Affairs
 Postal address: 2-2-1 Kasumigaseki
 Chiyoda-ku Tokyo 100-8919, Japan
 Tel: +81 3 5501 8363;
 Fax: +81 3 5501 8362
- Mr Takahiko Horimura Ambassador of Japan to Brazil Embassy of Japan SES, Av. das Naçoes, qd. 811, Lt.39 Brasilia, DF Tel: +55 61 242 6866; Fax: +55 61 443 9051 E-mail: japao1@yawl.com.br

Accompanied by:

- Mr Hiroyuki Takabayashi Executive Assistant to Mr. Kawai Ministry of Foreign Affairs
- Mr Tsukasa Kawada
 Deputy Director-General, Public
 Diplomacy Department,
 Ministry of Foreign Affairs
 2-1-1 Kasumigaseki
 Chiyodaku, Tokyo
 Tel: +81 3 3580 3311
 E-mail: tsukasa.kawarada@mofa.go.jp
- Ms Taeko Okitsu
 Chief, Education Unit, Aid Planning
 Division,
 Economic Cooperation Bureau,
 Ministry of Foreign Affairs
 2-2-1 Kasamigaseki, Chiyoda-ku
 Tokyo, 100-8919, Japan
 Tel: +81 3 5501 8000;
 Fax: +81 3 5501 8362
 E-mail: taeko_inagaki@hotmail.com
 Taeko.okitsu@mofa.go.jp
- Mr Yuzuru Imasato
 Minister-Counsellor,
 Japanese Permanent Delegation
 to UNESCO
 148, rue de l'Universite 75007 Paris
 Tel: +33 1 53 59 27 03;
 Fax: +33 1 53 59 27 27
 E-mail: deljpn.ed@unesco.org

- Mr Shin-ichi Kawarada
 Director, International Affairs Division,
 Minister's Secretariat,
 Ministry of Education, Culture, Sports,
 Science and Technology
 2-5-1 Marunouchi Chiyoda-ku Tokyo 1008959, Japan
 Tel: +81 3 5222 1006;
 Fax: +81 3 6734 3669
 E-mail: s.kawara@mext.go.jp
- Mr Ken-ichiro Kanemitsu
 Senior Specialist, Office for
 International Cooperation,
 International Affairs Division,
 Minister's Secretariat,
 Ministry of Education, Culture, Sports,
 Science and Technology
 E-mail: k-kane@mext.go.jp
- Mr Shuichiro Kawaguchi Counselor, Embassy of Japan to Brazil SES, Av. das Naçoes, qd. 811, Lt.39 Brasilia, DF Tel: +55 61 242 6866; Fax: +55 61 443 9051 E-mail: japao1@yawl.com.br
- Mr Kawarada Kanemitsu
 Senior Specialist
 Office for International Cooperation
 Embassy of Japan
 SES, Av. das Naçoes, qd. 811, Lt.39
 Brasilia, DF
 Tel: +55 61 242 6866;
 Fax: +55 61 443 9051
 E-mail: japao1@yawl.com.br

SWEDEN

■ H. E. Ms Carin Jämtin
Minister for Development Cooperation
Ministry of Foreign Affairs
Gustav Adolfs Torg 1, SE- 103 39
Stockholm
Tel: +46 8 405 10 00; Fax +46 8 723 11 76

Accompanied by:

- Ms Clara von Otter
 Political Advisor to the Minister
 Ministry for Foreign Affairs,
 Stockholm, Sweden
 Tel: +46 8 405 1000; Fax: +46 8 723 1176
- Mr Ingemar Sundquist
 Counsellor
 Ministry for Foreign Affairs
 Department for Global Development,
 Stockholm Sweden
 Tel: +46 8 40 55 368; Fax: +46 8 72 31 176
 E-mail:
 ingemar.sundquist@foreign.ministry.se

- Ms Gun-Britt Andersson Ambassador, Permanent Delegate of Sweden to UNESCO (and OECD) 1, rue Miollis, 75015 Paris - M 7.18 Tel: +33 1 45 68 34 51; Fax: +33 1 43 06 06 48 E-mail: gun-britt.andersson@foreign.ministry.se
- Ms Ewa Werner Dahlin
 Head of Education Division
 Asdi/Sida
 Sveavägen 20 SE-105 25 Stockholm
 Tel: +46 8 698 52 49; Fax: +46 8 698 56 47
 E-mail: ewa.werner-dahlin@sida.se
- Ms Margareta Husén Senior Advisor Asdi/Sida, Education Division Tel: +46 86 98 6257; Fax: +46 86 98 5651 E-mail: margareta.husen@sida.se
- Ms Malin Ljunggren Elisson Programme Officer Asdi/Sida, Education Division Tel: +46 8 698 5207; Fax: +46 8 698 5651 E-mail: malin.elisson@sida.se
- Mr Anders Frankenberg
 Education Advisor
 Asdi/Sida, Education Division
 Tel: +46 8 698 5623
 E-mail: anders.frankenberg@sida.se

UNITED KINGDOM

■ Mr Hans-Martin Boehmer
Head of Human Development Group,
Policy Division
Department for International
Development, DFID,
1, Palace Street, London, SW1E 5HE,
United Kingdom
Tel: +44 (0)20 7023 1264;
Fax: +44(0)20 7023 0636
E-mail: h.boehmer@dfid.gov.uk

- Mr Desmond Bermingham
 Head of Profession, Education
 DFID
 Tel: +44(0)20 7023 1749;
- Fax: +44(Ó)20 7023 0287 E-mail: d-bermingham@dfid.gov.uk
- Ms Christine Whatford Chair, UK National Commission 59, Whitecroft Way Beckenham, Kent BR3 3AW Tel: +44(0)20 86 50 0883; Fax: +44(0)20 86 50 0883

- Ms Bridget Crumpton
 Education Adviser
 DFID
 E-mail: b-crumpton@dfid.gov.uk
- Ms Rachel Hinton Social Development Adviser DFID Tel: +44 7795 12 12 93

Tel: +44 7795 12 12 93 E-mail: r-hinton@dfid.gov.uk

UNITED STATES ■ Mr Frederick Schieck Deputy Administrator, USAID 1300 Pennsylvania Avenue N.W. Washington D.C. 20523, USA Tel: +1 202-712-4070; Fax: +1 202 216 3455 e-mail: fschieck@usaid.gov

■ H. E. Ms Louise V. Oliver Ambassador, Permanent Delegate of the U.S. Mission to UNESCO 12, avenue Raphaël, 75016 Paris, France Tel:+33145247456; Fax:+33145247458

Accompanied by:

- Mr James T. Smith
 Deputy Assistant Administrator
 Bureau for Economic Growth,
 Agriculture and Trade (EGAT)
 USAID 1300 Pennsylvania Avenue NW,
 Room 3.09-09
 Washington, D.C. 20523
 Tel: +1 202 712 0670;
 Fax: +1 202 216 3235
 E-mail: jtsmith@usaid.gov
- Mr John Grayzel
 Director, Office of Education,
 EGAT/ED, USAID
 Tel: +1 202 712 0732;
 Fax: +1 202 712 0077
 E-mail: jgrayzel@usaid.gov
- Mr Gregory P. Loos
 Basic Education Division Chief
 USAID
 Ronald Reagan Bldg 3-9.76
 Washington D.C.,USA
 Tel: +1 202 712 4175;
 Fax: +1 202 216 3229
 E-mail: gloos@usaid.gov
- Ms Robin J. Brinkley Special Assistant to the Deputy Administrator USAID Tel: +1 202 712 4070;

Fax: +1 202 216 3455 E-mail: rbrinkley@usaid.gov ■ Ms Eileen Muirragui
Supervisory International Relations
Officer
U.S. Department of Labor
200 Constitution Ave, N.W. S 5307
Washington D.C. 20210, USA
Tel: +1 202 693 4842;
Fax: +1 202 693 4830
E-mail: muirragui-eileen@dol.gov

Ministers of Education

ARGENTINA
■ H. E. Mr Daniel Filmus
Minister of Education,
Science and Technology
Palacio Sarmiento, Pizurno 935,
Buenos Aires - Argentina
Tel: +54 11 41 29 1000;
Fax: +54 11 41 29 1020

Accompanied by:

- Mr Ignacio Hirnáez Ministry of Education, Science and Technology
- Mr Gustavo Adolfo Drufita Counsellor,
 Embassy of Argentina in Brazil

BRAZIL

■ H. E. Mr Tarso Genro
Minister of Education
Ministerio de Educaçao,
Esplanada dos Ministerios , Bloco "L"
CEP: 70.047-Brasilia DF, Brazil
Tel: +55 6 141 09244;
Fax: +55 6 141 09670

Accompanied by:

- Mr Osmar Dias
 Senator,
 President of the Education Commission
 Federal Senate
- Mr Carlos Abicalil
 Congresman,
 President of the Education and
 Culture Commission
 House of Representatives
- H. E. Mr Antonio Augusto
 Dayrell de Lima
 Ambassador,
 Permanent Delegate of Brazil to UNESCO
- Mr Fernando Haddad Vice-Minister Ministry of Education

- Mr Ronaldo Teixeira da Silva Chief of Cabinet Ministry of Education
- Mr Jairo Jorge da Silva Deputy Vice-Minister Ministry of Education
- Mr Francisco Das Chagas Fernandes Basic Education Secretary Ministry of Education
- Mr Antonio Ibanêz Ruiz
 Technical and Vocational Education
 Secretary
 Ministry of Education
- Mr Nelson Maculan Filho Higher Education Secretary Ministry of Education
- Mr Marcos Dantas Loureiro Distance Education Secretary
- Ms Claudia Pereira Dutra Special Education Secretary Ministry of Education
- Mr Ricardo Henriques Continuous Education, Literacy and Diversity Secretary Ministry of Education
- Mr Jose Henrique Paim Fernandes President of the National Fund for Education Development
- Mr Eliezer Moreira Pacheco President of the National Institute for Educational Studies and Research
- Mr Jorge Almeida Guimaraes President of the Coordination Fund for Higher Education Staff Training
- Ms Vitoria Alice Cleaver Head of the Advisory Office of International Affairs Ministry of Education
- Mr Joaquim Gentil Netto Executive Secretariat of the Brasilian National Commission to UNESCO
- Mr Roberto Claudio Frota Bezerra President of the National Council of Education
- Mr Ronaldo Mota Executive Secretariat of the National Council of Education
- Ms Maria Eunice De Andrade Auraujo
 Special Advisor to the
 Minister of Education

- Mr Marcio Souza Special Advisor to the Minister of Education
- Mr Gabriel Chalita President of the Council of State Secretaries
- Mr Adeum Hilario Dauer President of the Municipal Education Secretaries
- Ms Jussara Vieira President of the National Confederation of Education Workers
- Ms Claudia Maria Paes de Carvalho Baena Soares
 Deputy Head of the Advisory Office for International Affairs
- Mr Carlos Eduardo Moreno Sampaio Director of National Institute for Educational Studies and Research
- Ms Carmilva Souza Flores Specialist of the National Institute for Educational Studies and Research

BULGARIA

■ H. E. Mr Igor Damianov
Minister of Education and Science
2A, Kniaz Dondukov BLVD, Sofia 1002,
Bulgaria
Tel: +359 2 987 4437;
Fax: +359 2 987 1289
E-mail:
ig.damianov@minedu.government.bg

BURKINA FASO

■ H. E. Mr Mathieu Rakissouiligi
Ouedraogo
Ministère de l'Education de base et de
l'Alphabétisation
O3 BP 7032, Ouagadougou 03,
Burkina Faso
Tel: +226 50 30 66 00 +226 78 82 10 14;
Fax: +226 50 31 42 76
E-mail: benaoh1@yahoo.fr
o.mathieu@hotmail.com

Accompanied by:

■ Mr Bandiba Isidore Lankoande Directeur de l'Administration des Finances du Ministère Ministère de l'Education de Base et de l'Alphabétisation Tel: +226 70 32 61 68;

Fax: +226 70 32 45 22 E-mail: bandibalak@yahoo.fr

- Mr Robert Mathieu Ouédraogo
 Directeur des Etudes et de la Planification
 Ministère de l'Education de Base et de
 l'Alphabétisation
 DEP/MEBA 01 BP 1308 Ouagadougou 01
 Tel: +226 50 31 28 84;
 Fax: +226 50 31 28 84
 E-mail: probertmoued@yahoo.fr
- Ms Kadiatou Korsaga
 Director Girls' Education
 03 BP 7032 Ouagadougou 03
 Tel: +226 50 30 87 82;
 Fax: +226 50 30 87 82
 E-mail: dpef@fasonet.bf
- Mr Tibo J. Hervé Kaboré
 Secrétaire Permanent du PDDEB
 Ministère de l'Education de Base et de
 l'Alphabétisation
 09 BP 113 Ouagadougou 03, Burkina Faso
 Tel: +226 39 80 03; Fax: +226 33 12 88
 E-mail: tjherve@voila.fr

CHINA

- H. E. Mr Zhou Ji
 Minister of Education
 35 Xidan Damucang 100816
 Beijing, China
 Tel: +86 10 66 09 68 83;
 Fax: +86 10 66 01 79 12
 E-mail: natcomcn@public3.bta.net.cn
- H. E. Mr Zhang Xuezhong Ambassador and Permanent Delegate Chinese Permanent Delegation to UNESCO

Accompanied by:

- Ms Zhang Xiuqin
 Deputy Director-General
 Department of International Cooperation,
 Ministry of Education
 Tel: +86 10 6609 63;
 Fax: +86 10 6601 7912
- Mr Yang Jun
 Division Director
 Department of International Cooperation
 Ministry of Education
 Tel: +86 10 6609 6363;
 Fax: +86 10 6601 7912
- Mr Tian Xiaogang
 Secretary General of the Chinese National
 Commission for UNESCO
 37 Damucang Hutong, Xidan,
 Beijing, 100816, China
 Tel: +86 10 6609 68883;
 Fax: +86 10 66017912
 E-mail: natcomen@public3.bta.net.cn
 tianxq@moe.edu.cn

- Dr Zhou Nanzhao Adviser Chinese National Commission for UNESCO Tel: +86 10 6609 6883; Fax: +86 10 6607 7912
- Ms Dong Jianghong
 Director of Division of Education
 Chinese National Commission for UNESCO
 Tel: +86 10 6609 6249;
 Fax: +86 10 6601 7912
 E-mail: jhd@moe.edu.cu
- Mr Cao Yipeng
 Programme Officer
 Chinese National Commission for UNESCO
 N° 37 Damucang Hutong Xidan
 Beijing 100816, China
 Tel: +86 10 6609 6883;
 Fax: +86 10 6601 7912
 E-mail: cyp@moe.edu.cn

CURA

- H. E. Mr Luis Ignacio Gómez Gutiérrez Minister of Education Ministry of Education Calle Obispo Esq 17, Vedado Cuidad de la Habana, Cuba Tel: +537 552 930; Fax: +537 553 105 E-mail: meireles@rimed.cu
- Mr Luis Ernesto Morejùn Rodriguez Director for International Relations Ministry of Education Tel: +537 552 930

DEMOCRATIC REPUBLIC OF THE CONGO

- Mr Nlandu Mabula Kinkela (Directeur EPT) Tel: +243 98 53 56 19 E-mail: ceapetim@yahoo
- Ms Virginie Tshiey Musenga Conseillère chargée de l'éducation Cabinet du Vice-Président Tel:+243 81 7777 194 / +243 98 12 56 39 E-mail:vmisenga@yahoo.fr
- Ms Bella Mateleshi Conseillère au Secrétariat du Vice-Président Tel: +243 97 80 53 23
- Ms Florentine Soki Fuani Eyenga Directrice de Cabinet Tel: +243 08 15 0061 85
- Mr Justin Kampempe Secrétaire Particulier du Vice-Président Tel:+243 98 49 71 89 E-mail: kampempe@yahoo.fr

- Mr Willy Kalengayi Mwenbia Conseiller Communication Tel: +243 15 04 73 18
- Mr Dieudonné Ilunga Kazadi Journaliste Tel: +243 98 20 63 41 / +243 81 81 19 900 E-mail: dieudonnilungakazadi@hotmail.com
- Mr Aaron Ngwashi Officier d'ordonnance
- Mr Guillaume Ngongo Officier d'Ordonnance
- Mr Christian M. Ndawey Chargé de Mission
- Ms Charlotte Kapesa Conseillère Relation Publique Tel:+243 81 7777 199

EGYPT

■ H. E. Mr Ahmed Gamal Eddin Moussa Minister of Education Ministry of Education, Silver Tower, 12 Waked Street Z. Code 836 Cairo, Egypt Tel: +202 578 7644; Fax: +202 796 2952

Accompanied by:

- Mr Hassan Hussein El Bilawi 1st Under-Secretary of Education Ministry of Education Tel: +202 794 9490; Fax: +202 796 2952 E-mail: hbilawi62@hotmail.com
- Mr Ibrahim Saad Shehatta
 Technical Advisor of the Minister of
 Education
 Ministry of Education
 Tel: +202 578 7644;
 Fax: +202 796 2952
 E-mail: i.shehatta@uaeu.ac.de

GHANA

■ H. E. Mr Joe Donkor Deputy Minister for Education Ministry of Education, Youth and Sports P.O. Box: M.45 Accra, Ghana Tel: +233 21 68 3636; Fax: +233 21 67 9357

Accompanied by:

■ Ms Nancy Hooper Opoku Director, Girls Education Unit Ghana Education Service P.O. Box: M.45 Accra, Ghana Tel: +233 21 68 36 31 ■ Mr Sam Akoto-Danso
Principal Planning Officer
Ministry of Education, Youth and Sports
P.O. Box: M.45 Accra, Ghana
Tel: +233 21 683 636
E-mail: samakotodanso@yahoo.co.uk

GUYANA

H. E. Mr Henry Jeffrey
Minster of Education
26 Brickam, Starbroek,
Georgetown, Guyana
Tel: +592-226 30 94;
Fax: +592-225 55 70/50 67
E-mail: hjeffrey@moe.gov.gy

Accompanied by:

■ Ms Moriah Gem Lecturer, University of Guyana Greater Georgetown, Guyana Tel: +592 222 2362 E-mail: gem_almor@hotmail.com

INDIA

■ Mr Mohammed Ali Ashraf Fatimi Minister of State for Education Government of India Ministry of Human Resource Development 'C' Wing, Shastri Bhavan, New Delhi, India

Accompanied by:

- Ms Kumud Bansal Secretary, Elementary Education and Literacy Government of India
- Ms Bhaswati Mukherjee Ambassador, Permanent Delegate of India to UNESCO
- Mr Nirmal Kumar Azad Private Secretary to Minister of State for Education Government of India Tel: 91 11 26 88 338/23 07 09 27; Fax: 91 11 230 70186 E-mail: nirmafazad@yahoo.co.in
- Mr André Doria Economist, Embassy of India in Brazil SQS 203 B 203 Asasul, Brasilia DF, Brazil 70233/020 Tel: +55 61 36 44 186; Fax: +55 61 248 54 86 E-mail: andredoria@yahoo.com

KENIYA

H. E. Mr George I. Godia
Education Secretary
Ministry of Education,
Science and Technology
P.O. Box 30040, 00100 Nairobi, Kenya
Tel: + 254 20 34 18 52; Fax: +254 20 34 18 75
E-mail: gim@wanainch.com

Accompanied by:

- Ms Mary Njoroge
 Director of Basic Education
 Ministry of Education, Science and
 Technology
 P.O. Box 30040, 00100 Nairobi, Kenya
 Tel: +254 20 33 44 11; Fax: +254 20 34 18 75
- Mr David Siele
 Director of Higher Education
 Ministry of Education,
 Science and Technology
 P.O. Box 30040, 00100 Nairobi, Kenya
 Tel: +254 20 33 44 11; Fax: +254 20 34 18 25
- Mr Boniface Wanyana
 Kenya National Commission for UNESCO
 Ministry of Education Science and
 Technology
 P.O. Box 30040, 00100 Nairobi, Kenya
 Tel: +254 20 33 44 11;
 Fax: +254 20 34 18 75

MAURITANIA

■ H. E. Mr El Moustapha Ould Abdallah Minister of National Education BP 227 / 3986 Nouakchott, Mauritania Tel: +222 658 2673; Fax: +222 529 7227

MEXICO

■ Ms María Eugenia Roncal Attachée de presse Embassy of Mexico in Brasilia SES 805 Av. Das Naçoes 05 Lt. 1 Tel: +244 14 11/12 11 E-mail: prensa@cabonet.com.br

MOZAMBIQUE

- H. E. Mr Alcido Eduardo Nguenha Minister of Education Av. 24 de Julho 167, 9th floor, Caixa Postal 34, Maputo, Mozambique Tel: +258 1 490 998; Fax: +258 1 490 979 e-mail: alcido.nguenha@mined.gov.mz gabministro@mined.gov.mz nguenha@mined.gov.mz
- Mr Manuel Francisco Lobo
 National Director for Primary Education
 Ministry of Education
 e-mail: lobo@mined.gov.mz
 Tel: +258 1 49 16 58
 E-mail: lobo@mined.gov.mz
- Mr Mateus Luis
 Instituto Nacional para o
 Desenvolvimento da Educação
 Rua Comandante Cardoso N° 81,
 Maputo, Mozambique
 Tel: +258 1 32 17 03;
 Fax: +258 1 42 67 97
 E-mail: mljordao@hotmail.com

■ Mr Agostinho Alberto Timana Chargé d'Affaires Embassy of Mozambique SHIS, QL 12 Conj 12, Casa 9 Brasilia D.F., Brazil Tel: +248 42 22; Fax: +248 42 22

NICARAGUA

■ Ms Vilma Rosa Leon York
Vice-Minister of Education,
Culture and Sports
Ministry of Education
Complejo Civico Modulo J, Camila Ortega,
Managua, Nicaragua
Tel: +505 265 1672;
Fax:+505 265 1595/505 265 3547
E-mail: defrancos@mecd.gob.ni

Accompanied by:

■ Mr Emilio Porta Pallais Director of Politics and General Prospection Ministry of Education MECD, Centro Civico Modula K Tel: +505 265 0318; Fax: +505 265 0318 E-mail: portce@mecd.gob.ni

NIGERIA

■ H. E. Mr Fabian Osuji Minister of Education Federal Ministry of Education Federal Secretariat Shagari Way, P.M.B. 146, Abuja, Nigeria Tel: +234 952 32800; Fax: +234 952 37839

Accompanied by:

- Ms Amina J. Ibrahim
 National Coordinator EFA
 Federal Ministry of Education
 FME Annex, Plot 245 Samuel Adesoju
 Ademulegun Street P.O. Box 7758 Wuse
 Abuja, Nigeria
 Tel: +234 9 6704062;
 Fax: 234 9 3143990
 E-mail: aminajm@yahoo.co.uk
- Ms Mariam Katagum
 Secretary-General of the Nigerian
 National Commission for UNESCO
 P.M.B. 476 Garki, Abuja, Nigeria
 Tel: +234 9 4139136/38;
 Fax: +234 9 4139137
 E-mail: mykatagum@yahoo.co.uk
- Mr Gidado Tahir National Coordinator UBE PMB 5086 Wuse 4, Abuja, Nigeria Tel: +234 9 5237899; Fax: +234 9 5232506 E-mail: gidadotahir@yahoo.com

- Mr Mallam Mustapha Jaji Execuitve Secretary, Education Tax Fund Plot 433, Zambezi Crescent Maitama, Abuja, Nigeria Tel: +234 9 4139101; Fax: +234 9 4139101 E-mail: majajimu@yahoo.com
- Mr Anjikwi Musa Ciwar Teachers Registration Council of Nigeria PMB 526 Garki, Abuja, Nigeria Tel: +234 9 5239206; Fax: +234 9 5238072
- Ms Loretta Kombimere Ogbobilea Desk Officer, Girls Education Project, Federal Ministry of Education Women and Basic Education Division Shehu Shagari Way, Abuja, Nigeria Tel: +234 8 037863796
- Ms Celestine Okorie
 Special Assistant to Minister of Education
 Federal Ministry of Education, Federal
 Secretariat
 Abuja, Nigeria
 Tel: +234 9 52 37838;
 Fax: +234 9 52 37839
 E-mail: casokorie@yahoo.com

PAKISTAN

■ H. E. Mr Javed Ashraf Qazi Minister of Education Ministry of Education, Block D, Room 205 Islamaad, Pakistan Tel: +925 192 6 1948; Fax: +925 192 61 394 E-mail: minedupak@hotmail.com

Accompanied by:

- Mr Mohammad Saleem
 Assistant Education Advisor/ National
 Coordinator for Education for All,
 Projects Wing
 Ministry of Education
 Taleemi Chowk, Sector G-8/4,
 Islamabad, Pakistan
 Tel: +9251 926 1948; Fax: +9251 926 1394
 E-mail: saleem2053@hotmail.com
- Mr Said Ghulam
 Deputy Secretary-General,
 Pakistan National Commission for UNESCO
 PNCU, 30 UNESCO House H 8/1,
 Islamabad, Pakistan
 Tel: +9251 925 7225

SAMOA

■ H.E. Ms Fiamë Naomi Matä'afa Minister of Education Ministry of Education of Samoa P.O. Box 1186, Apia, Samoa Tel: +685 22 971; Fax: +685 22 955 E-mail: fiame@nus.edu.ws

VIET NAM

■ Mr Nguyen Van Vong Vice-Minister of Education and Training 49 Dai Co Viet St. Hanoi, Viet Nam Tel: +84.4.869.4794; Fax: +84.4.869.4085

Accompanied by:

Mr Nguyen Quoc Chi, Deputy Director, Secretary EFA Steering Committee EFA Coordination Unit Ministry of Education and Training 25 Ta Quong Buu, Hanoi, Viet Nam Tel: +84 4 869 4795

YEMEN

■ H. E. Mr Abdusalam Mohammed Al-Joufi Minister of Education Ministry of Education, P.O. Box 11965, Sana'a, Yemen Tel: +96 71 27 99 66; Mobile: 737 03130; Fax: +967 1 27 44 87 e-mail: aaljoufi@yahoo.com

Accompanied by:

- Mr Ahmed Abdullah Ahmed Head of Literacy Sector Ministry of Education of Yemen Tel: +967 1 61 94 88 / 605850; Fax: +967 1 00 58 52
- Mr Abdullatif Al Munifi
 Director of Basic Education Development
 Project
 Ministry of Education of Yemen
 P.O. Box 16392 Sana'a, Yemen
 Tel:+ 9671 470 271/2; Mobile: 732 1 87 31
 Fax: +967 1 403 572
 E-mail: sttp@y.net.ye
- Ms Ansaf Abdu Qassem
 Educational Research and EFA Coordinator
 Ministry of Education, P.O. Box 23049,
 Sana'a, Yemen
 Tel:+ 971 1 40 39 28; Fax: +971 1 40 39 18
 E-mail: drinsaf@hotmail.com
- Mr Mohammed A. Al-Khateeb Director-General of the Ministry of Education of Yemen Ministry of Education, Sana'a, Yemen Tel: +967 1 27 99 66; Mobile: 73 71 56 11; Fax: +967 1 27 44 87 E-mail: abdue0101@hotmail.com

Agencies

EC

■ Ms Marja Karjalainen
Senior Administrator
Unit for Social and Human Development
European Commission
DG Development, B-12, office 5/87
B-1049 Brussels, Belgium
Tel: +32 2 299 63 80
E-mail: Marja.Karjalainen@cec.eu.int

ILO

■ Mr Frans Röselaers
Director, International Programme
on the Elimination of Child Labour
International Labour Office
4 routes des Morillons, CH-1211
Geneva 22, Switzerland
Tel: +41 22 799 75 23;
Fax: +41 22 798 86 85
E-mail: roselaers@ilo.org

Accompanied by:

■ Ms Ayse Sule Caglar
Education Unit
International Programme on the
Elimination of Child Labour
Tel: +41 22 799 8746;
Fax: +41 22 799 8771
E-mail: caglar@ilo.org

UNDP

Mr Carlos Lopes
UN Resident Coordinator in Brazil
United Nations Development Programme,
SCN Quadra OZ Bl "A" 7° andar
Tel: +61 329 20 02;
Fax: +61 329 20 99

Accompanied by:

■ Mr Ligaya Fujita Assistant UNDP Brazil Tel: +61 329 2002; Fax: +61 329 2099

UNFPA

■ Mr Kunio Waki
Deputy Executive Director
220 East 42nd Street,
19th Floor New York
N.Y. 10017, USA
Tel: +1 212 297 5114;
Fax: +1 212 297 4911;
E-mail: waki@unfpa.org

Accompanied by:

Ms Tania Patriota Deputy Representative

UNICEF

■ Ms Carol Bellamy
Executive Director
3 United Nations Plaza, New York
N.Y. 10017, USA
Tel: +1 212 326 7028;
Fax: +1 212 326 7758

■ Mr Cream Wright Chief Education Education, New York UNICEF Tel: +1 212 824 6619 E-mail: cwright@unicef.org

■ Ms Ellen van Kalmthout Programme Officer, Education Education, New York UNICEF Tel:+1 212 326 7409; Fax:+1 212 326 7129 E-mail:ekalmthout@unicef.org

■ Ms Carol Watson
Senior Education Advisor
Education, New York UNICEF
Tel:+1 212 824 6647
E-mail: cwatson@unicef.org

■ Ms Ingalill Colbro
Senior Programme Funding Officer
UNICEF New York
Tel: +1 91 732 67 187
E-mail: icolbro@unicef.org

■ Ms Patricia Moccia
Chief Editorial and Publications
UNICEF Communications Section,
New York

Tel: +1 212 326 7286; Fax: +1 212 303 7985 E-mail: pmoccia@unicef.org

■ Ms Brigitte Stark Merklein Communications Coordinator, Girls' Education Campaign UNICEF

Communications Section, New York Tel: +1 212 303 7983; Fax: +1 212 303 7985 E-mail: bstarkmerklein@unicef.org

■ Ms Maida Pasic
Assistant Programme Officer
UNICEF Education, New York
Tel:+1 212 326 7069;
Fax:+1 212 326 7129
E-mail:mpasic@unicef.org

■ Mr Aster Haregot
Education Adviser
UNGEI Regional Focal Point
United Nations Complex Gigiri,
P.O. Box 44145, Nairobi, Kenya, 00100
Tel: +254 20 622 780;
Fax: +254 20 622 678/9
E-mail: aharegot@unicef.org

■ Ms Dina Craissati Regional Education Advisor UNICEF Dakar, Senegal E-mail: dcraissati@unicef.org

■ Mr Garren Lumpkin
Regional Education Advisor
UNICEF Regional Office for Latin America
& the Caribbean
Apartado Postal 3667 Balboa Ancon,
Panama, Panama
Tel: +507 315 7452;
Fax: +507 317 0258
E-mail: glumpkin@unicef.org

■ Ms Niki Abrashamian Education and IECD Officer Caixa Posta 08458 Brasilia, DF, Brazil Tel:+5561 3035 1912 E-mail: nabrashamian@unicef.org

■ Mr Silvio Kaloustian
Project Officer, UNICEF Brazil
P.O. Box 08584, 70312-970
Brasilia, DF, Brazil
Tel: +5561 3035 1941;
Fax: +5561 349 0606
E-mail: skaloustian@unicef.org

WORLD BANK
■ Mr Jean-Louis Sarbib
Senior Vice-President

World Bank, 1818 H Street, N.W. Washington D.C. 20433, USA Tel: +1 202 473 1000 E-mail: jsarbib@worldbank.org

Accompanied by:

■ Mr Jamil Salmi Acting Director, Education, Human Development Network Tel: +1 202 473 3445 E-mail: jsalmi@worldbank.org

■ Ms Rosemary Bellew Manager, FTI Secretariat Tel: +1 202 473 4836 E-mail: rbellew@worldbank.org

■ Ms Mercy Tembon
Senior Education Specialist
FTI Secretariat
Tel: +1 202 473 55 24;
Fax: +1 202 522 32 33
E-mail: mtembon@worldbank.org

■ Ms Abby Spring
Senior Communications Specialist
FTI Secretariat
Tel: +1 202 458 9491;
Fax: +1 202 522 3233
E-mail: aspring@worldbank.org

■ Mr Eduardo Velez Sector Manager for Education – LAC Tel: +1 202 458 8585; Fax: +1 202 522 0050 E-mail: evelezbustillo@worldbank.org

CAMPAIGN FOR POPULAR

Civil Society

EDUCATION (CAMPE)
BANGLADESH
■ Ms Rasheda Choudhury
Director (CEO)
Campaign for Popular Education (CAMPE)
5/14, Humayun Road, Mohamadpur
Dhaka-1207, Bangladesh
Phone Office: +88 02 9130427, +88 02
8115769, +88 02 8155031-2
Mobile phone: +88 0171 568617
Fax: +88 02 8118342
e-mail: rasheda@campebd.org
dambgd@bdonline.com

CENTER FOR UNIVERSAL EDUCATION, COUNCIL ONFOREIGN AFFAIRS (USA) ■ Mr Gene Sperling Director 1779 Massachussets Avenue N.W. suite 710 Washington DC 20036 Tel: +1 202 518 3401; Fax: +1 202 986 2984 E-mail: gsperling@cfr.org

CIVIL SOCIETY ACTION
COMMITTEE ON EFA
(CSACEFA), NIGERIA
■ Mr Charles Abani
Plot 461, Kumasi Crescent,
Wuse II, P.O. Box 1890, Abuja, Nigeria
Tel: +234 9 413 09 86/7;
Fax: +234 9 413 09 88
E-mail:
charles-abani@actionaidnigeria.org

CONSEJO DE EDUCACION
DE ADULTOS DE
AMERICA LATINA (CEAAL)
■ Mr Carlos Zarco Mera
Secretary General
Toledo No.46 Colonia Juarez 06600
Mexico, D.F.
Tel: +52 55 55 33 17 55;
Fax: +52 55 5514 06 10
E-mail: czarco@laneta.apc.org
ceaal@laneta.apc.org

EDUCATION INTERNATIONAL

■ Ms Mary Hatwood Futrell Founding President 2134 G St, NW, Washington DC, 20052, USA

Tel: +1 202 994 6161; Fax: +1 202 994 8613 E-mail: mfutrell@qwu.edu

Accompanied by:

■ Ms Monique Fouilhoux
Co-ordinator Education
5, Bld du Roi Albert II, 1020
Brussels, Belgium
Tel:+322 224 06 43;
Fax: 322 224 06 06
E-mail: monique.fouilhoux@ei-ie.org

■ Mr Elie Jouen
Deputy Secretary-General
5, Bld du Roi Albert II, 1020
Brussels, Belgium
Tel:+322 224 06 11;
Fax: 322 224 06 06
E-mail: elie.jouen@ei-ie.org,

GLOBAL CAMPAIGN FOR EDUCATION

■ Mr Kailash Satyarthi Chairperson L-6 Kalkaji, New Delhi 110019, India Tel: +91 11 262 248 99 Fax: +91 11 262 368 18 E-mail: kailashsatyarthi@gmail.com

Accompanied by:

■ Ms Anne Jellema
Advocacy Coordinator
P.O. Box 18, Kalk Bay 7990,
Rep. of South African
Tel: +27 21 788 6783;
Fax: +27 21 788 5901
E-mail: anne@campaignforeducation.org

THE GAMBIA EFA COALITION (ANCEFA & GCE)

■ Ms Adelaide Sosseh Gaye Representatiave of ANCEFA and GCE The Gambia EFA Coalition 20, 3rd Road East Fajara, KM, P.O. Box 67, The Gambia E-mail: worldview@gamtel.gm Tel: +220 4496 990 & +220 9821 064 (Cell); Fax +220 4496 666

5. Observers

Countries

ANGOLA

■ Mr Justino Jeronimo
Director General for Professional
Training
Ministry of Education
Luanda, Angola
Tel: +2442 321 723; Fax: +2442 321 723
E-mail: infq@snef.co.ao

■ Mr Antonio Campos Neto Media Consultant Ministry of Education Luanda, Angola Tel: +244 9150 6389; Fax: +244 230 582

BELGIUM

■ Mr Paul Cartier
Representative of the Belgian
Directorate-General
for Development Cooperation
Attache Development Cooperation
Embassy of Belgium
3330 Garfield Street, N.W.
Washington, DC 20008
Tel: +1 202 333 6900/625-5889;
Fax: +1 202 625 7567
E-mail: paul.cartier@diplobel.org

DENMARK

■ Mr Knud Mortensen
Senior Technical Adviser, Education
Danish Ministry of Foreign Affairs,
DANIDA, Copenhagen
Tel. +45 33 92 00 00; Fax: 45 33 92 07 90
E-mail:knumor@um.dk

ETHIOPIA

■ Mr Dereje Terefe Ministry of Education of Ethiopia Phone: +251 56 55 61; Fax: +251 57 06 86 E-mail: derejemoe@yahoo.com

FINLAND

■ Mr Heikki Kokkala
Education Adviser
MFA/Finland
P.O. Box 176, FIN-00161,
Helsinki, Finland
Tel:+358 9 160 56 435;
Fax:+358 9 160 56 100
E-mail:heikki.kokkala@formin.fi

GUINEA

■ Mr Denis Galema Guilavogui Ministre Ministère de l'Education pré-universitaire BP 2201 Conakr, Republic of Guinea Fax: +224 4134 41 E-mail: yattara@mizinet.net.gn ■ Mr Aboubacar Sidiki Yattara EFA National Coordinator BP 2201 Conakry, Republic of Guinea Tel: + 224 45 156; Fax: +224 41 34 41

IRELAND

■ Ms Máire Matthews
Development Cooperation Ireland
Department of Foreign Affairs
Bishop's Square, Dublin, Ireland
Tel: +353 140 82 923
E-mail: maire.matthews@dfa.ie

ITALY

■ Ms Teresa Savanella
Italian Ministry of Foreign Affairs
P. LE Farnesina 1, 00196 Rome, Italy
Tel:+39 6 3691 5385;
Fax:+39 6 3235 883
E-mail:teresa.savanella@esteri.it

NETHERLANDS

Mr Ronald Siebes
Basic Education Advisor
Ministry of Foreign Affairs
P/O Postbus 20061, 2500 EB,
The Hague, Netherlands
Tel: +31 70 34 84 301;
Fax: +31 70 34 86 436
E-mail: ronald.siebes@minbuza.nl

NIGERIA

■ Mr Obasola Fatunla
Minister Plenipotentiary of the Embassy
of Nigeria in Brasilia
Tel: +55 61 226 9345;
Fax: +55 61 226 5192
E-mail: obafat@justice.com

NORWAY

■ Mr Ole Briseid
Deputy Permanent Delegate,
Delegation of Norway to UNESCO
UNESCO House 1, rue Miollis 75015 Paris
E-mail: dl.norway@unesco.org

Mr Kjell-Gunnar Eriksen
 Adviser, Royal Ministry of Foreign Affairs
 Tel: +47 222 43 600

■ Ms Kjersti Sommerset Adviser, Royal Ministry of Foreign Affairs UN Section Tel: +47 222 43 996; Fax: +47 222 49 580 E-mail: kso@mfa.no

■ Mr Øystein Lyngroth
Adviser Royal Ministry of Foreign Affairs
Department for International
Development Policy
P.O. Box 8114 Dep NO-0032
Oslo, Norway
Tel: +47 222 43 828; Fax: +47 222 43 843
E-mail: oystein.lyngroth@mfa.no
oely@mfa.no

- Mr Olav Seim
 Senior Adviser in NORAD
 Royal Ministry of Foreign Affairs
 Victoria Terrasse 7, DED, Oslo, Norway
 Tel: +47 222 43 932; Fax: +47 222 43 790
 E-mail: ose@mfa.no
- Ms Camilla Helgø
 Education Adviser in NORAD
 Tel: +47 222 40 396
 E-mail: Camilla.helgo@norad.no

SPAIN

Mr Francisco González Pacheco
Technical Assistant
Spanish Ministry of Foreign Affairs and
Cooperation
Avenida Reyes Católicos, 4, 28040
Madrid
Tel: +34 91 583 82 52;
Fax: +34 91 543 03 77
E-mail: Francisco.Gonzalez@aeci

■ Ms Eva Sanchez Bugndia
Planning and Development Policies
Evaluation
Spanish Ministry of Foreign Affairs and
Cooperation
Reyes Católicos 6, Madrid 28040
Tel: +34 91 583 84 25;
Fax: +34 91 543 03 77
E-mail: eva.sanchez@aeci.es

UNITED STATES

■ Mr Richard J. Goughnour Director USAID/Brazil Embaixada EEUU Brasilia Tel: (61) 225 8607; Fax: (61) 312 7648

■ Ms Dana Kuperman
Regional Director, Latin America
International Business Development
Sesame Workshop, USA
1, Lincoln Plaza, NY 10023
Tel: +1 212 596 3456
E-mail:
dana.kuperman@sesameworkshop.org

Organizations

CAMFED

Ms Khadijah Fancy
 Director
 Millers Yard, Mill Lane, Cambridge, UK
 E-mail: kfancy@campfed.org

COMMOWEALTH HUMAN
RIGHTS INITIATIVE

Ms Doel Mukerjee
Project Co-ordinator
B-117, 1st Floor, Sarvodaya Enclave, New
Delh, 110017, India
Tel: +91 11 2652 8152 / 2685 0523;

Fax: +91 11 2686 4688

E-mail:

doel@humanrightsinitiative.org doelmukerjee@hotmail.com

COMMONWEALTH SECRETARIAT

■ Ms Nancy Spence
Director, Social Transformations
Programmes Division
Commonwealth Secretariat
Tel: +44 20 7747 6460;
Fax: +44 20 7930 1647
E-mail: n.spence@commonwealth.int

EDUCATION AND SKILLS Mr Nick Donlevy Sancturary Buildings, Great Smith Street, London SW1P 3BT Tel: +44 20 7925 3757

E-mail: nick.donlevy@dfes.qsi.qov.uk

INTERNATIONAL CENTER ON CHILD LABOR AND EDUCATION (ICCLE)

■ Mr Sudhanshu Joshi
Executive Director
1925 K Street, NW, Suite 300
Washington DC, 20006-4500
Tel: +1 202 778 6355;
Fax: +202 778 4638
E-mail: sjoshi@iccle.org

ORGANIZAÇAO MUNDIAL PARA A EDUCAÇÃO PRÉ-ESCOLAR (OMEP)

■ Ms Maria Helena Lopes Vice-President OMEP Brasil Andradas, 943/2303 Porto Alegré RS – Brasil 90020 - 005 Tel & Fax: +51 3224 5895

SAVE THE CHILDREN Mr M. R. Warue Kariuki Educational Adviser, P. O. Box 39664 Nairobi – Keny

P. O. Box 39664 Nairobi – Kenya E-mail: w.kariuki@scuk.or.ke

■ Ms Emmanuelle Abrionx Regional Education Advisor 1, St John's Lane, London – United Kingdom E-mail: Emmanuelle@scfoscar.org.np

WORLD ECONOMIC FORUM

■ Ms Heather Pace Clark
Project Manager,
Centre for the Global Agenda
91-93 route de la Capite, CH-1223
Cologny/Geneva, Switzerland
Tel:+41 22 869 1212 / 1214;
Fax:+41 22 786 2744
E-mail:heather-pace.clark@weforum.org

6. UNESCO

- Mr Koïchiro Matsuura Director-General
- Ms Aïcha Bah Diallo
 Assistant Director-General for Education
- Mr Abhimanyu Singh, Director Division of International Coordination and Monitoring for Education for All (ED/EFA)

Coordination Team: ED/EFA/CT

- Ms Khawla Shaheen, Senior Programme Specialist
- Mr Kaviraj Appadu, Senior Programme Specialist
- Mr Hilaire Mputu Afasuka, Programme Specialist
- Ms Mari Yasunaga, Programme Specialist
- Ms Mary Konin, Secretary
- Ms Maimouna Niang, Secretary

Monitoring Report Team: ED/EFA/MRT

- Mr Nicholas Burnett, Director
- Mr Christopher Colclough, Former Director
- Mr Steve Packer, Deputy Director

Division of Conferences, Languages and Documents

- Ms Chantal Bret
 Interpreter, Interpretation Section,
 ADM/CLD/I
- Mr Alain Perry Conference Clerk, Conference Section, ADM/CLD/C

Rapporteurs

- Mr Clinton Robinson Chief Rapporteur
- Mr Jean-Yves Le Saux, BSP Co-Rapporteur

Headquarters

- Ms Mary Joy Pigozzi Director, Division for the Promotion of Quality Education, ED/PEQ
- Ms Ann-Therese N'dong Jatta Director, Division of Basic Education, ED/BAS
- Ms Lene Buchert Chief, Section for Primary Education, Division of Basic Education, ED/BAS
- Mr Mark Richmond Senior Executive Officer, Office of the Director-General, ODG/RED
- Mr Oskar Klingl Executive Assistant, Secretariat of the Deputy Director-General
- Mr Victor Sologaistoa Chief of Section, ERC/RMS/Latin America and Caribbean Section
- Mr Jean-Yves Le Saux Senior Programme Planning Officer Division of Programme Planning, Monitoring and Reporting, BSP/PMR
- Ms Susan Williams Deputy Chief of Section, Editorial Section (Communication/Publicity) BPI/PRS
- Mr Philipp Müller-Wirth Section for Multilateral and Private Funding Sources, ERC/CFS/MLT
- Mr Anthony Krause French Translator, Office of the Director-General, ODG/UC

UNESCO Institutes

- Ms Denise Lievesley Director, UNESCO Institute for Statistics, UIS, Montreal
- Mr José Pessoa Programme Specialist for Education, UIS, Montreal

Field Offices

- Ms Ana Luisa Machado Director, UNESCO Santiago Office
- Mr Jorge Werthein Director, UNESCO Brasilia Office
- Ms Katherine Grigsby, UNESCO Brasilia Office

Accredited UN Doctors

- Dr Valença, Laércio
- Dr Brant, Plínio Caldeira
- Dr Furtado, Vicente Lobo
- Dr Santos-Neto, Leopoldo Luiz

IV. Programme of the Meeting

Mandate of the High-Level Group

The Dakar Framework for Action (§19) states that: 'UNESCO's Director-General will convene annually a high-level, small and flexible group. It will serve as a lever for political commitment and technical and financial resource mobilization. Informed by a monitoring report...it will also be an opportunity to hold the global community to account for commitments made in Dakar. It will be composed of highest-level leaders from governments and civil society of developing and developed countries, and from development agencies.'

Expected outcomes

- Maintaining global political momentum and mobilizing resources for realizing the EFA goals agreed at Dakar and the MDGs;
- Reviewing progress towards the achievement of the Dakar goals (in particular the gender equity goal for 2005), identifying key challenges, and setting strategies and priorities;
- Identifying actions to be taken, in the short- and medium-term, by countries and EFA partners to improve the quality of education;
- Recommending ways and means for improving teachers' work conditions and enhancing their status, morale and professionalism to improve education quality; and
- Assessing the extent to which the international commitments made at Dakar, especially in regard to bridging the financial gap for achieving the EFA goals, are being met and agreeing on the way forward.

Monday, 8 November 2004

9.00 am-2.00 pm: Registration at Hotel Nacional

3.15 pm-5.15 pm: Opening ceremony (Ministry of Foreign Affairs)

Chairperson:

• Tarso Genro, Minister of Education, Brazil

Welcome address:

• Koïchiro Matsuura, Director-General, UNESCO

Special message:

• No More Broken Promises: A Call for Decisive Action on Girls' Education

Carol Bellamy, Executive Director, UNICEF

Keynote addresses:

• African Countries and the Challenges of Quality in EFA

Arthur Zahidi N'Goma, Vice-President, Democratic Republic of the Congo *Opening speech:*

• Luiz Inácio Lula da Silva, President, Brazil

Launching of the EFA Global Monitoring Report 2005

5.30 pm: Reception hosted by Government of Brazil

Tuesday, 9 November 2004

Working Session I:

9.00 - 11.00 am: Overview of progress towards the EFA goals - Policies and strategies to improve

the quality of education: What makes a difference in countries?

Chair:

• Tarso Genro, Minister of Education, Brazil

Lead Commentator:

• Christopher Colclough, Former Director, *EFA Global Monitoring Report (Overview of progress towards EFA: The Quality Imperative)*.

Panellists:

- Luis Gomez Gutiérrez, Minister of Education, Cuba (Key policy areas for improving learning outcomes)
- Ahmed Gamal Eddin Moussa, Minister of Education, Egypt (Enabling resources for better teaching and learning)
- Kailash Satyarthi, Chairperson, Global Campaign for Education (Education quality and equity issues: towards an inclusive approach to quality education)

Based on the analysis of the *EFA Global Monitoring Report 2005* of progress towards all six EFA goals in the framework of education quality, the Working Session aims at reinforcing national and international commitment to the full EFA agenda, while identifying strategies and actions towards reaching the Dakar goals. Recognizing that quality stands at the heart of EFA, this Session will highlight major factors affecting education quality so as to draw up a comprehensive map for understanding, monitoring and identifying effective policies and strategies to improve learning outcomes, especially in poor countries facing severe resource constraints and difficult policy choices.

- Discussion
- Major points, recommendations and actions (Lead Commentator)

Working Session II:

11.00 am-1.00 pm: Investing in teachers for improving quality of EFA.

Chair:

· Zhou Ji, Minister of Education, China

Lead Commentator:

 Ms Mary Hatwood Futrell, Founding President, Education International (Teachers as a critical investment for quality improvement)

Panellists:

- Daniel Filmus, Minister of Education, Science and Technology, Argentina (Teacher accountability for achieving better quality)
- Fabian Osuji, Minister of Education, Nigeria (Improving incentives for attracting and retaining teachers, particularly in rural areas)
- Igor Damianov, Minister of Education and Science, Bulgaria (Social dialogue with teachers for successful school reforms)

Teachers are key to promoting and sustaining the quality of education. Recruitment, training, appraisal and remuneration of teachers are all factors that bear directly upon creating and nurturing appropriate conditions for better teaching and learning. Based on the findings of the EFA Global Monitoring Report 2005 and the deliberations in the Teachers' Parliament preceding the meeting of the High-Level Group, the session will aim at exploring ways and means for improving teachers' work conditions and enhancing their status, morale and professionalism (cf. Dakar Framework for Action – Strategy 9). It will seek to address the challenge of the shortage of school teachers in developing countries.

- Discussion
- Major points, recommendations and actions (Lead Commentator)

1.00 – 2.45 pm: Lunch hosted by Government of Brazil: Porcao

Working Session III:

3.00 - 5.00 pm:

Session III: Accelerating the process towards achieving gender parity in primary and secondary education by 2005: A last call for urgent action.

Chair:

• Carol Bellamy, Executive Director, UNICEF

Lead Commentator:

• Carin Jämtin, Minister for Development Cooperation, Sweden (Acting on our promises to children)

Panollists

- George I. Godia, Education Secretary of Kenya (National strategies to accelerate progress in girls' education: what makes a difference?)
- Hans M. Boehmer, Head, Human Development Group, DFID, UK (Investing in girls' education as a strategy to secure other MDGs and EFA goals)
- Rasheda Choudury, Campaign for Popular Education (CAMPE), Bangladesh (EFA for the "doubly disadvantaged": Reaching the girls from the poorest and the marginalized groups)
- . Kunio Waki, Deputy Executive Director, UNFPA (Strengthening partnership in EFA)

The Session will focus on high-level issues that relate to the goal of eliminating gender disparities in primary and secondary education by 2005. It will review and take decisions on specific recommendations for action to further assist countries at risk of failing to meet this goal, in line with proposals and recommendations from the "Technical Review and Consultative Meeting on Girls' Education: Quality and Gender Parity in 2005", scheduled for 8 November. The session will also make recommendations on inputs by partners to the upcoming MDG Review Summit in 2005, particularly the gender parity/equity goal and for strengthening the global partnership in EFA. This should result in concrete recommendations for improved collaboration and coordination to ensure that all partners are working towards a shared set of goals in a coherent, consistent and constructive manner.

- Discussion
- Major points, recommendations and actions (Lead Commentator)

Working Session IV:

5.00 - 6.30 pm:

Resource mobilization for EFA, including the Fast-Track Initiative, within the context of aid effectiveness.

Chair:

• Xavier Darcos, Ministre Délégué à la Coopération, au Développement et à la Francophonie, France

Lead Commentator:

Jean-Louis Sarbib, Senior Vice President, Human Development Network, The World Bank (The challenge of mobilizing resources for achieving EFA)

Panellists:

- Mathieu Ouedraogo, Minister of Basic Education and Literacy, Burkina Faso (Domestic resource mobilization)
- Charles Abani, Civil Society Action Committee on EFA (CSACEFA), Action Aid, Nigeria (Debt relief and debt swaps for EFA)
- Frederick Schieck, Deputy-Administrator, USAID (Mobilizing resources for other EFA goals: ECCE, literacy, life skills, quality)

Despite the recent encouraging upward trend in international aid for basic education, the financial gap to meet the EFA goals by 2015 remains considerable. The Group should critically review the capacities of governments and international organizations to increase their investments and support in order to accelerate progress towards the EFA goals, in light of the FTI experience. Recognizing that increased funding for EFA will only make a difference if it is strategically targeted and efficiently used, the Group should reach agreement on specific actions to promote the mobilization and effective use of domestic resources and improve aid effectiveness, particularly through donor coordination and harmonization. Specific recommendations will be directed to the FTI Partnership meeting. Measures to assist the non-FTI countries in greatest need and/or at serious risk of missing the EFA goals will be discussed. This session will also address issues related to the implications of the FTI for the funding of other EFA goals, namely, ECCE and literacy, and make suggestions on how to expand and improve FTI. Issues of debt relief and/or debt swaps for education will be debated in the light of recent moves in this direction.

Discussion

• Major points, recommendations and actions (Lead Commentator)

8.00 pm: Reception hosted by Director-General of UNESCO: Palazzo

8.30 pm: Cultural show offered by UNESCO: Palazzo

Wednesday, 10 November 2004

Working Session IV (cont'd):

9.00 – 10.30 am: *R*eso

Resource mobilization for EFA, including the Fast-Track Initiative, within the context of aid effectiveness.

Chair:

- Arthur Zahidi N'Goma, Vice-President, Democratic Republic of the Congo Lead Commentator:
- Richard Cameron, Senior Vice President, CIDA, Canada (Measuring donor effectiveness: Donor indicative Framework)

Panellists:

- Abdusalam Mohammed Al-Joufi, Minister of Education, Yemen (Donor coordination and harmonization)
- Vilma Rosa Leon York, Vice-Minister of Education, Culture and Sports, Nicaragua (Aligning aid to national policies and plans)
- Carlos Zarco Mera, Secretary General, Consejo de Education de Adultos de America Latina (CEAAL) (Measures to assist the non-FTI countries in greatest need and/or at serious risk of missing the EFA goals)
- Discussion
- Major points, recommendations and actions (Lead Commentator)

Working Session V:

10.30 am-1.00 pm: The Way Ahead.

10.30-11.30 am: Agreement on the way forward

Chair:

Aïcha Bah-Diallo, Assistant Director-General for

Education, a.i., UNESCO

12.30 – 12.45: Adoption of the Communiqué

Chair:

Koïchiro Matsuura, Director-General of UNESCO

12.45 – 1.00: Concluding remarks

Chair:

Tarso Genro, Minister of Education, Brazil

The Session aims at reaching agreement on critical next steps for implementation by the different partners before the next meeting of the High-Level Group. These would be reflected in the Communiqué. Agreement should also be reached on a joint approach to follow up the recommendations of the Group at international, regional and national levels.

1.00 – 1.30 pm: Media briefing

1.30 – 3.00 pm: Lunch hosted by UNESCO: Hotel Nacional

8.00 pm: Dinner hosted by Government of Brazil: Hotel Nacional

Notes:

- The meeting will be co-chaired by the Director-General of UNESCO and the Minister of Education, Government of Brazil.
- The Opening Ceremony at the Ministry of Foreign Affairs on 8 November will be public.
- Business Sessions of the High-Level Group at Hotel Nacional on 9-10 November are strictly restricted to participants. No observers are allowed.
- Each of the working sessions will be introduced by the Chair of the session. The lead commentator will outline in 5 minutes the most critical issues for discussion. This will be followed by a 7- minute intervention from each designated panellist on specific issues emerging from the EFA Global Monitoring Report 2005. The role of the lead commentator will be to lead the session towards specific recommendations for actions. He/she will highlight major points, recommendations and actions in 7 minutes at the end of each session. The summaries will form the basis for reaching consensus on the way forward in Working Session V.
- Tea/Coffee will be available to participants, but there will be no breaks.
- A drafting group ('sherpas') will prepare the High-Level Group Communiqué before and during the High-Level Group meeting. The meetings are scheduled for 8 November at 7.30 9.00 pm, end of Session IV on Tuesday and over breakfast on Wednesday at 7.00 am in Room I.
- A meeting of the Fast-Track Initiative Partners Group, convened by World Bank and UNESCO, will be held on 10-11 November 2004.

V. List of side events

Dates	Event	Organizer	Contact
6-7 November	Teacher's Parliament on 'Recruitment and Retention of Qualified Teachers for Quality Education'	Education International, ILO, UNESCO	Mr Elie Jouen, Ms Monique Fouilhoux, Education International
	Cuanty Education		elie.jouen@ei-ie.org monique.fouilhoux@ei-ie.org
6-7 November	United Nations Girls' Education Initiative (UNGEI) Global Advisory Committee	UNICEF	Mr Cream Wright, UNICEF cwright@unicef.org
7-8 November	Development-Driven Public- Private Partnerships in Basic Education: Practitioners solution – First Round Table	World Economic Forum, UNESCO	Ms Heather-Pace Clark, World Economic Forum, Heather-Pace.Clark@weforum.org
8 November	Panel Discussion on Achieving Education for All and the Elimination of Child Labour	Global March, UNESCO, ILO, World Bank	Mr Sudhanshu Joshi, International Center on Child Labor and Education (ICCLE) sjoshi@iccle.org
8 November	Technical Review and Consultative Meeting on Girls' Education: Quality and Gender Parity in 2005	UNICEF	Mr Cream Wright, UNICEF cwright@unicef.org
8 November	Launch of EFA Global Monitoring Report 2005. Education for All: The Quality Imperative	UNESCO	Ms Cynthia Guttman, UNESCO c.guttman@unesco.org
10-11 November	FTI Partners Group meeting	World Bank, UNESCO	Ms Rosemary Bellew, The World Bank rbellew@worldbank.org
12 November	FTI Donors Meeting	World Bank, UNESCO	Ms Rosemary Bellew, The World Bank rbellew@worldbank.org
11-12 November	FTI Catalytic Fund Strategy Committee meeting	World Bank, UNESCO	Ms Rosemary Bellew, The World Bank rbellew@worldbank.org

VI. List of acronyms

AIDS Acquired Immuno-Deficiency Syndrome CAMPE Campaign for Popular Education CCA **Country Common Assessment CEEAL** Consejo de Educación de Adultos de América Latina CIDA **Canadian International Development Agency** CPTA Country Policies and Institutional Assessment **DFID** Department for International Development, United Kingdom E-9 Nine high-population countries: Bangladesh, Brazil, China, Egypt, India, Indonesia, Mexico, Nigeria, Pakistan ECCE Early Childhood Care and Education **EDI EFA Development Index EFA Education for All** FTI Fast-Track Initiative G8 Group of eight major industrial democracies: Canada, France, Germany, Italy, Japan, Russian Federation, United Kingdom, United States. GCE **Global Campaign for Education GNP** Gross national product HIV **Human Immunodeficiency Virus** IL0 International Labour Organization **IMF International Monetary Fund** MDG Millennium Development Goal NG₀ Non-governmental organization ODA Official development assistance **OECD** Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development **PRELAC** Proyecto Regional de Educación para América Latina y el Caribe **Poverty Reduction Strategy Paper PRSP UNESCO Institute for Statistics** UIS UN **United Nations** UNDAF **United Nations Development Assistance Framework UNESCO** United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization **UNFPA** United Nations Population Fund UNGET United Nations Girls' Education Initiative UNICEF United Nations Children's Fund **UPC Universal Primary Completion USAID** United States Agency for International Development

2004
High-Level Group
on Education for All
Fourth Meeting

Brasilia, Brazil 8-10 November 2004



The EFA Global Monitoring Report 2005. Education for All: The Quality Imperative provided a sound basis for the Group's deliberations, which ranged over five key issues:

- ▶ Policies and strategies to improve the quality of education
- ► Investing in teachers for improving the quality of EFA
- ► Achieving gender parity in primary and secondary education by 2005: a last call for urgent action
 - ► Mobilizing resources for EFA
 - ► Making aid to EFA effective

The High-Level Group issued a communiqué specifying challenges and action points addressed to all EFA stakeholders.

